

ICPMS Standard Operating Procedures-Liquids

Contents

Introduction	iii
Instrument Hazards and Best Practices: ICP-MS	iv
1. Concise Operating Procedures	1
2. ICP-MS Theory and Operation	2
2.1. Instrument Operation	2
2.1.1. Plasma	2
2.1.2. Interferences	2
2.1.1. Cones	2
2.1.2. Lenses	2
2.1.3. Octopole Reaction System	3
2.2. Sample and Standard Preparation	4
2.2.1. Liquids	4
3. Hardware Setup	6
3.1. Current Setup	6
3.2. Laser Ablation to Liquids	7
4. Igniting the Plasma	9
4.1. Turn on the Water Chiller	9
4.2. Turn on the Argon	9
4.2.1. Liquid Argon Tank Operation	. Error! Bookmark not defined.
4.3. Ignite the Plasma	
5. Analyzing a Liquid Sample	
5.1. Setting up the Hardware (autosampler and peripump)	
5.1.1. Peristaltic Pump Setup	
5.1.2. Autosampler Setup	
5.1.3. Internal Standard Tubing Setup	
5.2. Analyzing Your Sample with a Sequence	
5.2.1. Throwaway Samples	
6. General Software Overview	
6.1. Before Starting the Software	
6.2. Layout	

6.3. Instrument Control	20
6.4. Tuning Panel	22
7. Creating/Editing a Method	23
7.1. Method Information	24
7.2. Select Sample Types	25
7.3. Interference Equations	
7.4. Acquisition	27
7.4.1. Spectrum	27
7.4.2. Time Resolved Analysis	
7.4.3. Spectrum (Multi Tune)	
7.5. Peristaltic Pump Program (Liquids only)	
7.6. Saving a Method	
8. Sequence Files: Creating/Editing for the Autosampler (Liquids only)	41
8.1. Method Column	43
8.2. Type Column	
8.3. Vial Column	44
8.4. Data File Column	44
8.5. Sample Column	45
8.6. Dil/Lvl Column	45
8.7. ISTD Conc Column	45
8.8. Helpful Hints	45
8.9. IMPORTANT: Throwaway Samples	46
8.10. Reanalyzing a Sample Midrun	47
9. Data Analysis Window	48
9.1. Software Overview	48
9.2. Batch Files (Liquids)	49
9.2.1. Creating a Batch File	49
9.2.1 Looking at Data and Calibration Curves	54
9.3. Exporting and Viewing Data (Liquids)	56
9.3.1. Average CPS View	56
9.3.2. Concentration View	56
9.3.3. Total Replicate View	57
9.3.4. Exporting Data	

9.4. Batch Files (Laser Ablation)
9.4.1. Creating a Batch File (Time Resolved Analysis)59
9.4.2. Creating a Batch File (Spectrum)62
9.5. Exporting and Viewing Data (Laser Ablation)63
9.5.1. Time Resolved Analysis63
9.5.2. Spectrum Analysis
10. Tuning the Instrument
10.1. Selecting a Tune File66
10.2. P/A Factor Tuning (Liquids)67
11. Preferred Isotopes and Interferences68
12. Shutting Down the Instrument
12.1. Shutting Down with Liquids70
12.2. Shutting Down with Laser Ablation70
13. Troubleshooting and Error Help72
13.1. Plasma Ignition72
13.2. Pumping Issues (Liquids Only)72
13.3. Issues with Batch Files72
13.4. Data not Displaying at all in the Data Analysis Window73
13.5. Issues with Noisy Data and High Backgrounds73

Introduction

This manual is made to be a comprehensive refresher for people who have previously been trained to use the instrument. It is divided into individual sections which are often interrelated and may not be next to each other. Refer to the concise operating procedures for either liquids or laser ablation. In the concise procedures, references will be given to in-depth instructions located in the document in case you need more information.

In case there are issues, see <u>Section 14. Troubleshooting and Error Help</u>. Make sure you contact the lab manager with any issues or trouble you are having.

Kyle Mikkelsen	The local login for the computer is
Lab Manager	required due to proper instrument
Kyle.Mikkelsen@wwu.edu	file permissions. It is as follows:
Tel: (360) 650-4280	Login: .\AMSEC
	Password: AMSEC

See the sign outside the office door for Kyle's current location. ES 130 (down the hall from the lab) Juliet (ES 131) can always contact me if I am in the office. Use the messaging app as well to contact Kyle in case of questions.

Instrument Hazards and Best Practices: ICP-MS

This document will cover the inherent hazards when utilizing this piece of equipment as well as the best practices and procedures to avoid danger. These hazards will not include basic things that may be included in the basic safety training document that each user has attested to have reviewed at fom.wwu.edu/documents.

Lab coats are to be provided by the user unless special hazards exist in which case they are located at the PPE station.

Hazards:

- Chemical exposure
- Compressed gases
- Ultraviolet light exposure
- Ultraviolet laser radiation

1. Required PPE

Appropriate laboratory attire is required at all times in the AMSEC laboratories. Whenever chemicals are being used, an additional requirement of a lab coat is required. Lab coats are to be provided by the user.

Whenever a user is in the AMSEC labs, the minimum requirement for eye protection is wrap around impact glasses. Anytime liquid chemicals are present in the same room as the user without a direct barrier, all users in the lab must wear chemical splash goggles. Splash goggles must be approved by State of Washington Administrative Code (WAC 296-24-078).

If chemicals being used are considered toxic, caustic, corrosive, flammable solvents, carcinogenic, mutagenic, or teratogenic, a minimum of disposable nitrile gloves is required. Avoid chemical transfer by taking off gloves when using anything other than the chemical(s).

2. Compressed gases

All users must have completed the compressed gas and cryogenic liquid training before accessing this equipment or touching any compressed gas cylinder or cryogenic liquid tank. All prudent practices dictated in that training as well as associated training documents must be strictly adhered to at all times.

3. Ultraviolet light exposure

The argon plasma associated with this instrument emits harmful levels and wavelengths of ultraviolet radiation that is harmful to the eyes. Every effort is taken to reduce the risk of ultraviolet light exposure, however it is impossible to eliminate all possibilities, especially when an accessory item such as the laser ablation is being used which isn't designed with that in mind.

It is recommended to avoid eye contact with the plasma at all times unless using the properly shielded window located on the front of the instrument. Placing the protective orange plastic over the hole where the sample is introduced is also recommended to reduce the possibility of making eye contact.

4. Ultraviolet laser radiation

The ICP-MS is equipped with a laser ablation accessory system. It utilizes a high powered, 213 nm laser to ablate samples. This laser system is designed with many interlocks and safety devices in place to prevent users from ever being exposed to the laser. Under normal operation, the chances of being exposed to the laser are almost zero. If any interlocks are not satisfied and cannot be remedied by the user, the lab manager must be notified and the user should cease use of the system immediately.

At no time should anyone tamper with or attempt to dismantle or repair any part of the instrument. Failure to follow these instructions could lead to serious injury or death.

1. Concise Operating Procedures

The concise operating procedures outline the necessary steps and reference relevant sections for more detailed instructions. Steps 2-4 can be done in any order.

- 1. Check the hardware setup and change to liquids if necessary.
- 2. Setup the peristaltic pump and the autosampler.
- Open Software and ignite the plasma. (Check Configuration Beforehand)
- 4. Load your samples and standards while it lights.
- 5. Open the three rinse bottles.
- If the ICP-MS was run with Laser Ablation before you, perform a P/A Factor tune. (don't forget to put the ISTD tube in the nitric and back to the ISTD bottle after the P/A tune)
- 7. Load your tune file. Rinse the probe.
- Load your method file. Edit as required. Choose Method → Load
- 9. Setup your sequence file.
- 10. Create your batch file.
- 11. Run your standards and samples.
- 12. Check your calibration curves. Edit as necessary.
- 13. Export your data.
- 14. Turn off the instrument.
 - a. Shut off plasma if not already off
 - b. Release the peripump tubing and place the ISTD in the nitric bottle.
 - c. Send the autosampler probe home.
 - d. Release the autosampler peripump clamp and shut it off.
 - e. Shut off the argon and water chiller.
- 16. Take your samples and clean up.

Section 3. Hardware Setup

Section 5.1. Setting up the Hardware

Section 4. Igniting the Plasma Section 6.1. Before Starting the Software Section 5.1.2. Autosampler Setup and Section 8.3. Vial Column

Section 10.2. P/A Factor Tuning

Section 10.1. Selecting a Tune File Section 7. Creating/Editing a Method

Section 8. Sequence Files: Creating/Editing Section 9.2.1 Creating a Batch File Section 5.2. Analyzing your Sample with a Sequence Section 9.2.1 Looking at Data and Calibration Curves Section 9.3. Exporting and Viewing Data Section 12.2. Shutting Down with Liquids

2. ICP-MS Theory and Operation

2.1. Instrument Operation

2.1.1. Plasma

Inductively coupled plasma-mass spectrometry (ICP-MS) is a technique that utilizes an extremely hot argon plasma of ~10,000 K for the purpose of atomizing/ionizing any sample for trace elemental analysis. The sample introduction method for this system is either a liquid autosampler capable of continuously running up to 200 samples or a laser ablation system which utilizes a 213 nm high powered laser to ablate a solid sample which a helium flow then takes to the plasma. Regardless of the sample introduction method, the operation of the instrument itself follows the sample principles.

The argon plasma is capable of breaking apart any molecule into atoms while simultaneously ionizing these atoms. Ionized atoms and molecules interact with magnetic fields due to an induced dipole from the loss of an electron, but we only want to measure atoms and not molecules. Therefore, a series of electromagnetic lenses have been devised to focus the ion beam and remove any polyatomics that may have been formed by the plasma or recombined after going through the plasma.

2.1.2. Interferences

The large majority of the ICP-MS system is dedicated to removing interferences. What exactly are interferences? This term refers to anything that can interfere with the analyte mass in question. The masses are measured at the end of the instrument by an ion counter. This counter doesn't know what is hitting it, it just counts the ions that hit. The quadrupole located directly before the ion counter is what filters out every ion except the one to be measured, and it is here that the effects of interferences are seen, but you don't know it. The quadrupole filters things by their mass to charge ratio. This means that if you are analyzing an ion of iron such as ⁵⁶Fe⁺ then the mass to charge ratio is 56/+1. There are other things that can result in the same mass to charge ratio such as argon oxide, ⁴⁰Ar¹⁶O⁺. This will have the same mass to charge ratio and every one that makes it to the quadrupole will be detected as if it were ⁵⁶Fe.

2.1.1. Cones

Upon going through the plasma, a portion of the sample is single, ionized atoms, a portion is ionized molecules, and a portion is neutral atoms and molecules. The first thing the sample stream comes into contact with is a set of nickel cones. The first cone is called the sample cone which is aligned such that only the hottest part of the plasma is sending sample into the lens chamber. This is beneficial since the hottest part has the highest amount of ionized atoms. The second cone known as the skimmer cone, has a smaller orifice which skims off even more of the stream that wasn't going in a straight line and reduces the sample stream to a smaller, more manageable size. Between the plasma chamber and the lens chamber, the pressure goes from atmospheric to a rough vacuum of $\sim 10^{-3}$ torr. This helps suck in the sample stream and allows for less collisions with gas molecules to increase the mean free path of the sample stream.

2.1.2. Lenses

After going through the set of cones, the sample stream is subjected to a set of electromagnetic lenses which focus the ion beam while allowing a large portion of neutrals to be sucked away by the vacuum. The next set of lenses deflects the ion beam by a couple millimeters. This is a key feature of the lens set since any neutral atoms/molecules that have made it this far will continue to fly straight and are ran into a plate and subsequently sucked into vacuum. The other reason for this deflection is to also remove any direct path for photons generated by the plasma to hit the electron multiplier tube at the end of the instrument as this

would damage it. Up to this point so far, we have atomized and ionized a sample and refined and focused the beam into ionized atoms and ionized molecules.

2.1.3. Octopole Reaction System

The rest of the analyzer chamber is at a vacuum of around 10⁻⁶ torr and the ion stream is pulled into the octopole reaction system (ORS). This is a specially designed cell with a set of eight small rods arranged in a cylinder shape. The rods have an electromagnetic field applied to keep the ion beam focused and flying straight. Just before entering the cell, the ion beam passes through an entrance pinhole which has a potential applied to it. Any ionized particle that doesn't have enough momentum cannot make it over this potential barrier is removed from the stream. Once the ion beam enters the ORS, there is one of three configurations that can be used.

The first is known as nogas mode. In this mode the ORS is under vacuum and simply focuses the beam to send it into the quadrupole mass analyzer. The second mode is helium mode. In this mode, also known as collision mode, the ORS is filled with helium gas. Statistically, larger ions, such as polyatomics, will collide with the helium much more frequently than the much smaller atoms that are passing through. This will either cause them to be ejected from the cell and sucked into a vacuum pump, or it will cause them to lose so much momentum that they will be unable to overcome the cell exit potential barrier. This mode is the most effective at removing polyatomic interferences.

The third mode is hydrogen mode, also known as reaction mode. Similar to helium mode, in hydrogen mode the cell is filled with hydrogen gas. Also similar to helium mode, collisions take place that remove polyatomics. The difference lies in the fact that the hydrogen can easily react with any ion and form a neutral molecule or a polyatomic with 1 amu added to the mass. Upon collision and reaction, the now neutral molecule will have changed course since it will not interact with the field generated by the octopole and will be sucked into a vacuum pump instead of heading into the quadrupole. Hydrogen mode and helium mode are often used for only very specific atoms which have specific interferences. Both of these modes severely lower the overall counts of everything due to collisions and reactions taking place with both atomic and polyatomic ions in the stream, but the interferences are reduced much more than the atomic ions.

The sample stream has now been refined to a very uniform ion beam of only single atoms. This beam now enters the quadrupole mass analyzer which is capable of utilizing strong electromagnetic fields to "filter" out every isotope that is not of interest. The quadrupole will scan across the entire range of masses selected by the user to give the mass spectrum of interest. The integration time as selected by the user, dictates how long signal is collected for each isotope. Once the isotope of interest is selectively chosen by the quadrupole, it then makes its way to the end of the instrument to the electron multiplier (EM). In the EM, every atom that hits the detector plate ejects some electrons, which then cascade into another plate, multiplying the signal by several orders of magnitude until they are finally read at the end as a current. This current is proportional to the number of ions detected and results in the counts that are seen on the screen.



2.2. Sample and Standard Preparation

Samples for ICP-MS must be kept as clean as possible. Things such as skin oils, dust, contamination from unclean sample holders, and contamination from user error are all things that contribute significantly to the error of the measurements obtained with this instrument. Proper analytical techniques must be applied to ensure the cleanliness and reproducibility of your measurements.

2.2.1. Liquids

For liquid samples, many different types of things can be analyzed. Commonly done are water samples, digested plant and soil samples, and dissolved solid samples. An important characteristic of liquid samples is that they must be free from particulates. Any particulate over 0.50 µm can clog the sample line causing potential hours or days of instrument downtime. It is recommended that you filter every sample if this is a concern. The other option is to centrifuge samples directly prior to analyzing to settle any particulates to the bottom of the sample tube.

A common term that is used when referring to liquid samples and standards is "matrix". It is often commented that the sample and standard matrix must be the same. This is referring to the environment of the samples. The matrix is often the acid used to dissolve the samples which is required even in water samples to help dissociate any metal complexes that may have formed naturally. This means that the acid concentration of the samples and the standards must match exactly. When the sample is introduced into the plasma, it must behave the exact same way as the standards do, otherwise the data will not be quantifiable. The ICP-MS tubing we have can only handle up to 5% acid content and cannot be used with hydrofluoric (HF) acid. Commonly used acids are nitric (HNO₃) and hydrochloric (HCI). When using hydrochloric acid, interferences are greatly increased and the ORS must be used in either helium or hydrogen mode. Sulfuric acid (H_2SO_4) can also be used, but is not recommended due to the diprotic nature and addition of excess sulfur. A common concentration of acid is 2% and is highly recommended.

When preparing the standards for your samples, match the matrix to that of the samples themselves. The standards must contain any elements that you wish to quantify with the ICP-MS since you are creating calibration curves for each. The standards should encompass the range of suspected sample concentrations you expect. This means that you must have a

standard concentration that is higher and lower than your sample's concentration. A typical set of standards will start at 100 ppm (mg/L) and go down by dilutions of ten to 1 ppt (ng/L), although sometimes they can go slightly higher to 1 ppT (g/L), but usually don't go lower than 1 ppt. An example is 100 ppm, 10 ppm, 1 ppm, 100 ppb (μ g/L), 10 ppb, 1 ppb, 100 ppt, 10 ppt, 1 ppt. The standards should be made with ultrapure water and trace metals acid and should include a blank of the same ultrapure water and acid of the same concentration. The blank is necessary and is used to calculate detection limits.

Sample preparation is very important, but is highly specialized to each user and their sample type. Therefore, sample prep should be discussed with your research advisor or the lab manager prior to attempting ICP-MS.

3. Hardware Setup

3.1. Current Setup

There are two possible setups for the ICP-MS. One is for laser ablation and the other is for liquids. The following two pictures display: Laser Ablation (left) and Liquids (right)



• The instructions for changing from laser ablation to liquids are on the following pages.

3.2. Laser Ablation to Liquids

1) To change from the laser ablation setup to liquids you must first open the torch-box cover and disconnect the sample line ball joint by removing the spring clamp as seen:



2) Then disconnect the carrier gas line from the tube going to the laser ablation accessory:



3)
 4) Insert the spray chamber making sure the ball joint and the drain connection seat properly and connect the carrier gas line using the ez-lock fitting. Instructions should be posted on the instrument. Simply push the tubing into the yellow connector.



5) **4**Place the spring clamp on the ball joint and then place the insulating cover on the spray chamber and tighten the knurled white knobs. Tighten these so they are snug but do not overtighten as the threads can be easily stripped. Close the cover over the torch box.



• The ICP-MS is now ready for use with liquids!



4. Igniting the Plasma

4.1. Turn on the Water Chiller

• The water chiller is located in ES 128B. This is the small room just adjacent to the ICP-MS room. The chiller should turn on around room temperature and then cool to ~20°C.



- You must turn on the water chiller before lighting the plasma. If you forget, it will not damage the instrument, but you will receive an insufficient water flow error.
- 4.2. Turn on the Argon

When finished:

- Change tank(s), if required.
- 2. Close both argon tank valves.

Argon Manifold Operation



To operate:

- 1. Open both argon tanks. Check pressure in each.
- 2. If one tank is below 250 psi, change according to procedure below.
- 3. Check that output pressure is between 50 and 100 psi. Adjust as necessary.

To change a tank:

- 1. If a tank has dropped below 250 psi, it can be changed whether the argon is being used or not.
- 2. Turn arrow knob toward the tank with more argon.
- 3. Close tank valve of empty tank.
- 4. Disconnect nearly empty tank, cap it, and replace with a full one.
- 5. Strap full tank in, remove cap, and attach pigtail hose.
- 6. Open tank valve for the tank you just attached.
- 7. Slowly open purge valve for the tank you just attached and purge for 5 seconds. You do not have to purge at a high flow rate, just enough to get any air out of the system.

This system is designed to offer continuous, uninterrupted gas delivery. You can change a tank while the system is being used. The arrow knob indicates the primary tank. The primary tank will be used until it is around 200 psi, this will be considered empty. The system will then switch to the secondary tank.

You must check the pressure in each tank multiple times during a run. If you empty a tank, you must change it. Do not leave it for the next person to change.

4.3. Ignite the Plasma

- After the water chiller and argon tank has been turned on. You must make sure that your sample introduction is set to the desired configuration before lighting the plasma. See <u>Section 3. Hardware Setup</u> for more information.
- Go to the instrument control panel in ICP-MS Top and click Plasma On in the plasma menu or hit the Ignite Plasma icon.
- You will be prompted with two dialogue boxes. The first will ask if the exhaust system is working. Click yes.
- The second will ask to verify that the drain tubing is connected. Since you are using liquids, you must do this before starting the plasma. See <u>Section 3.1. Setting up the Hardware</u> for more information. Once the tubing is connected properly, click yes on the dialogue.



• The plasma should light after a few minutes. The status bar of the instrument control window will show standby --> analysis until it is ready for operation. Once it is ready for use the

status bar will only say analysis mode. See the <u>Section 6.3. Instrument Control</u> for more information.



Left: Instrument control window in analysis mode without a reaction gas. Right: Instrument control window in analysis mode with a reaction gas.

5. Analyzing a Liquid Sample

This section will cover how to analyze a liquid sample. We will only use the autosampler as the manual sampling method incurs too much human error and contaminates the system easily.

5.1. Setting up the Hardware (autosampler and peripump)

- First, see <u>Section 3. Hardware Setup</u> to determine if you need to switch from the laser ablation setup to the liquids setup and change if necessary.
- 5.1.1. Peristaltic Pump Setup
- Stretch the tubing for the peristaltic pump such that the tabs hook into the notches. It is important to trace the direction the liquids will be pumped based on the arrows on the side of the pump. The order from left to right for the tubes **must be: Sample, ISTD, and Drain**.



Note the elasticity of the peristaltic pump tubing along with the cleanliness. If it is stretched out and doesn't require any effort to pull over the notches, consider using the secondary segment for pumping (each tube has two sections which can be stretched for pumping).
Next, close the black clamping mounts by clamping the spring-loaded rod down as seen:



• Double check the flow of the fluids. The sample line should come from the autosampler and go into the bottom of the pump and from the top go to the ISTD mixer (white tee shaped device on the back of the pump seen in red above right). The ISTD tube should come from one of the poly bottles nearby and go into the bottom of the pump and from the top go to the ISTD mixer. The drain tubing should go from the bottom of the spray chamber into the bottom of the pump and from the top go into a waste bottle nearby. The line from the top of

the ISTD mixer should go to the nebulizer. **NOTE:** Make sure to never turn the adjustment knobs on the clamps. This will change the very delicate pressure applied to the tubing which will mess up all the fluid flow.

5.1.2. Autosampler Setup

• Turn on the autosampler and hook up the peripump on the back. This is a view from the backside with the power button on the left (confirmed by a green light on the front) and the peripump is on the right.



- The peristaltic pump on the back should never have the tension released on the tubing. Simply fold the clamp over and latch it with the spring-loaded rod (inset photo).
- The large bottle in the middle is nanopure water and should be replaced before every run. Be careful to keep the tube that goes into it clean. Empty the bottle and follow the instructions on the nanopure system by the sink to refill. The kimwipe is to keep dust out. Never set the tubing on the table. Always set it on a clean, large kimwipe.

IMPORTANT: You will need to verify that the pump is actually working. Sometimes it doesn't pump right away and you have to help it. To do this, make sure the autosampler is set up and you have gotten the software configured properly. Then tell the ALS to rinse from either the tune panel or the instrument control panel. After it starts to rinse, watch the tubes in the back to ensure that water is flowing. If it isn't flowing, pinch the clamp as shown to the right. The water should start to flow after that.





 Next, load up your standards and samples. Standards should be loaded from least concentrated to most concentrated. For more information on sample positioning see <u>Section</u> <u>8.3. Vial Column</u> for more information.

5.1.3. Internal Standard Tubing Setup

It is very important to perform the next step as your quantification relies on it. The ISTD tube
must be switched between one of two bottles depending on what operation you are
performing. The 2% nitric bottle is for storage and tuning the instrument. The ISTD
bottle is for running samples and standards.



• To switch the tube between the bottles, unscrew the cap of the bottle the tube is to be placed in next and place it face down next to it. Then unscrew the cap of the bottle with the tube in it and pull out the cap and tube together. Take a clean kimwipe and wipe the tube off. Take care to never touch the tube to anything else as it will contaminate it. Place the tube into the new bottle to be used and screw on the cap. Take the leftover cap and place it on the bottle the tube just came out of. (There is only one cap with a hole for the tube)



5.2. Analyzing Your Sample with a Sequence

You must have a method created before setting up or running a sequence file. For information on this, see <u>Section 7. Creating/Editing a Method</u>. You should have ignited the plasma and selected your tune file also, but you can set up sequences in advance. See <u>Section 1. Concise</u> <u>Operating Procedures for Liquids</u> for more information.

- Set up your sequence file as described in <u>Section</u> <u>8. Sequence Files</u>.
- Once your sequence file is set up and saved, you are ready to begin a sequence.
- From the Sequence dropdown, select Run.
- The Start Sequence Dialogue will appear.

Start Sequence default.s Last Modified: Thu Apr 24 17:15:02 2008
Overwrite Existing Data Files
Print Sequence Log at Sequence Termination
Sequence <u>C</u> omment:
Operator Name:
Data Batch Directory: C:\DATA\RESEARCH\GROUP\training.b\
Import DA Method from Existing Batch
O DA Method Only C DA method and Std Data
Source Data Batch Directory
C:\DATA\WWUCLASS\CHEM436\SPR20 41615-2.batch.xml Browse
Pr <u>e</u> -Seq Macro/Cmd:
Post-Seq Macro/Cmd:
Edit DA Method Run Sequence OK Cancel Help
Sequence will pause if a data file already exists

- Unless you are confident that you want to, do not check the Overwrite Existing Data Files box. This will overwrite any file with the same name.
- Next, use the Browse button to locate your batch file. For more information on this, see <u>Section 9.2. Creating a Batch File</u>. Copy the file address just in case. This usually comes in handy.
- Click Run Sequence and the autosampler will begin.
- If the Data Analysis window is not already open, it will open and the data will appear there. For more information see <u>Section 9.2. on Creating a Batch File</u>.

5.2.1. Throwaway Samples

IMPORTANT: We have been having troubles with the autosampler communicating properly with the computer, but we have figured out a workaround. Hopefully this can be fixed in the near future. For now, see <u>Section 8.9. Throwaway Samples</u>.

Notes:

- Make sure that the rinse vials you have selected are open and filled properly. This is selected in your method. See Section <u>7.5. Peristaltic Pump Program</u> for more information.
- Make sure that the ISTD tube is in the ISTD bottle.
- Make sure the autosampler peristaltic pump is clamped for operation and the large nanopure bottle is filled with fresh water.

6. General Software Overview

6.1. Before Starting the Software

- Before the ICP-MS software can be opened, the configuration must be set properly based on which mode, Liquids or Laser Ablation, the instrument will be run in.
- First, click on the Configuration icon on the desktop. This must be done with the ICP-MS Top window closed along with any other masshunter windows.



• Once the window opens, ensure that it looks as seen below for either Liquids (Top) or Laser Ablation (Bottom), then click save and proceed to open the ICP-MS Top software:

Offline Instrument		
_ LAN	Prohibited Masses	
IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128	14 16 17 18 19	
Remote Start	32 36 38 40 41	
• Don't Use	- EM Protection	
O Wait for Ready Signal	Auto setting of integ time in analog mode	
Sample Introduction		Liquids
Poristaltio Pump		
Eisk to Agiant LC/SC ChanStation	Advanced QC	
Instrument# 1	Security	
ISIS Application:	Security	
	ECM Integration	
Autosampler:	FCM Path	
ASX500 Setup		
	Miscellaneous	
Reset to Default	Save Cancel Help	
ICP-MS Configuration		
I Uffline Instrument		
	Prohibited Masses	
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128	Prohibited Masses	
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41	
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start © Don't Use	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41	
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start © Don't Use © Wait for Ready Signal	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41 EM Protection Image: Automatic setting of integration in analog mode	
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start On't Use Wait for Ready Signal	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41 EM Protection Auto setting of integ time in analog mode	
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start © Don't Use © Wait for Ready Signal Sample Introduction	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41 EM Protection Auto setting of integ time in analog mode QC Mode	
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start © Don't Use © Wait for Ready Signal Sample Introduction Tupe:	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41 EM Protection Auto setting of integ time in analog mode QC Mode Mode: GENERAL.QCC Browse	Laser Ablatior
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start © Don't Use © Wait for Ready Signal Sample Introduction Tupe:	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41 EM Protection Auto setting of integ time in analog mode QC Mode Mode: GENERAL.QCC Advanced QC	Laser Ablatior
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start © Don't Use © Wait for Ready Signal Sample Introduction Tupe: None Link to Agilent LC/GC ChemStation	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41 EM Protection Image: Auto setting of integ time in analog mode QC Mode Mode: GENERAL.QCC Browse Advanced QC Security	Laser Ablatior
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start © Don't Use © Wait for Ready Signal Sample Introduction Tupe: None Link to Agilent LC/GC ChemStation Instrument# 1 v	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41 EM Protection Image: Auto setting of integ time in analog mode Image: QC Mode QC Mode Browse Advanced QC Security Security	Laser Ablatior
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start © Don't Use © Wait for Ready Signal Sample Introduction Type: None Link to Agilent LD/GC ChemStation Instrument# 1 v	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41 EM Protection Image: Auto setting of integ time in analog mode Image: QC Mode QC Mode Browse Advanced QC Security Security ECM loteeration	Laser Ablatior
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start © Don't Use © Wait for Ready Signal Sample Introduction Tupe: Link to Agilent LC/GC ChemStation Instrument# 1 v ISIS Application: Autosampler:	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41 EM Protection Image: Auto setting of integ time in analog mode Image: Auto setting of integ time in analog mode QC Mode Browse Advanced QC Security Security ECM Integration	Laser Ablatior
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start © Don't Use © Wait for Ready Signal Sample Introduction Type: Link to Agilent LC/GC ChemStation Instrument# 1 v ISIS Application: Autosampler: None Setup	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41 EM Protection Image: Construction of integ time in analog mode QC Mode Mode: GENERAL.QCC Browse Mode: GENERAL.QCC Browse Advanced QC Security ECM Integration ECM Path:	Laser Ablatior
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start © Don't Use © Wait for Ready Signal Sample Introduction Type: None Link to Agilent LC/GC ChemStation Instrument# 1 ISIS Application: Autosampler: None Setup	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41 EM Protection ✓ Auto setting of integ time in analog mode QC Mode Mode: Browse Mode: GENERAL.QCC Browse Advanced QC Advanced QC Security ECM Integration ECM Path:	Laser Ablatior
LAN IP Address: 192. 168. 1. 128 Remote Start © Don't Use © Wait for Ready Signal Sample Introduction Type: None Link to Agilent LD/GC ChemStation Instrument# 1	Prohibited Masses 14 16 17 18 19 32 36 38 40 41 EM Protection Image: Construction of integ time in analog mode QC Mode Mode: GENERAL.QCC Browse Advanced QC Advanced QC Security Security ECM Integration Image: Construction ECM Path: Image: Construction Save Cancel Help	Laser Ablatior

6.2. Layout

 Upon opening the software by clicking software will look like this:

on the desktop, the general layout for the



Most of the important menus and information are in the top left:

TCP-MS Top - GENERAL.QCC / DEFAULT.M	
Instrument AcquireData DataAnalysis Methods Sequence Chained Sequence Tools Offline Tools Run In	Information Help
🔤 🖪 🚑 🚍 🕼 🕵 🔽 🕼 🌾 🕼 🌾 🎼 ?	
Method DEFAULT.M - C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\	Sequence default.s - C:\ICPMH\1\SEQUENCE\

From left to right across the menu bar:

- 1) **Instrument**: enter the instrument control and tune panel
- 2) Acquire data: perform a measurement manually
- 3) Data analysis: opens the Masshunter online data analysis window for data handling
- 4) Methods: load, save, edit, and run a method
- 5) **Sequence**: load, save, edit, and run a sequence
- 6) The rest are not typically used

From left to right across the icon bar:

- 1) Instrument Control
- 2) Tune Panel
- 3) Acquire Data
- 4) The rest are not typically used

From left to right below the icon bar:

- 1) **Method**: Displays the currently selected method. The most recently used 4 are in the dropdown.
- 2) **Sequence**: Displays the currently selected sequence file. (LA users don't use a sequence file)

6.3. Instrument Control

• To enter instrument control, go through the instrument menu on the menu bar or click the left-most icon:

۲

When the plasma is not lit, the control window will look like this:



From the instrument control window, we have the following:

- 1) The plasma menu where you can ignite or shut off the plasma
- 2) The plasma ignite icon
- 3) The plasma shut-off icon
- 4) The gas flow meters
- 5) The analyzer (left) and backing (right) pressure gauges
- 6) The RF generator meters (left) and the water flow meter (right)
- 7) The spray chamber temperature gauge

Notes:

-to view a meter value, click and hold the meter icon on the diagram.

-the title bar says that the instrument is currently in standby mode. This will indicate the current status of the instrument.

-to light the plasma, see Section 4. Igniting the Plasma.

• When the plasma is lit, the instrument control window will look one of two ways. If there is **no** reaction or collision gas, it will look as follows:



• If there is a reaction or collision gas being used, then the window will look as follows:



Notes:

-On both windows, the title bar says it is in analysis mode. You must wait for it to say this during ignition before you will be able to access the tuning panel. You can also access the tuning panel while in standby mode.

-The instrument status may show it is standard or reaction mode upon ignition regardless of what mode the user intends to run in. This is due to the mode the last user ran the instrument in. As long as the correct tuning file is chosen before or after ignition, the instrument will operate in the correct mode. See <u>Section 10.1. Selecting a Tune File</u> for more information.

6.4. Tuning Panel

• To enter the tune panel, go through the instrument menu on the menu bar or click the second from the left-most icon:

۲

• The tuning window is shown below:

ICP-MS Tuning - Sens	itivity A1	UNE.U									
<u>File Tune A</u> cq. Param	ns AL <u>S</u>	<u>M</u> eters	Maintena	nce <u>L</u> og <u>H</u> elp							
					6	9					
		MO MO	M	AUTO		- ÷					
			_								
Tune File atune.u —	C:\ICPN	AH\1\7500	D\								
🖃 Plasma Parameter	s						- ·		DOD/84		
RF Power	1500	[1500]	W		m/z	nange	Count	mean	HSD[%]		
RF Matching	1.65	[1.65]	v		7	20					
- Smpl Depth	8.0	[8.0]	mm		50	20					
- Torch-H	0.5	[0.5]	mm		29						
- Torch-V	-0.3	[-0.3]	mm		89	20					
Carrier Gas	1.01	[1.01]	L/min								
Makeup Gas	0.15	[0.15]	L/min		205	20 🔛					
Nebulizer Pum	p 0.10	[0.10]	rps		150.11.40	20					
S/C Temp	2	[2]	degC		156/140	20 =					
- Ion Lenses					70/140	20					
Extract 1	0.6	[0.6]	V								
Extract 2	-102.5	[-102.5]	v		***	20					
Omega Bias-ce	-20	[-20]	v			20 2					
Coll Entropeo	-0.2	[-0.2]	v		***						
OP Focus	- 30	[-30]	v			20					
Cell Evit	-30	[-30]	v								
E-O-Pole Parameter	•	[00]			***	20					
- AMIL Gain	130	[130]				20 2					
- AMU Offset	125	[125]							5	tart	
-Axis Gain	0.9999	10,99991				20				un la	
-Axis Offset	-0.05	[-0.05]								top Integration Time	r 0.10 sec
OP Bias	-3.0	[-3.0]	v		***	20				Sampling Period	+ 0.72
🖻 Octpole Paramete	rs					20			н	elp	. 0.12 300
OctP RF	160	[160]	v							r	c .
OctP Bias	-6.0	[-6.0]	v			20				- A. A. M. A.	D
E Reaction Cell					-					j Auto Vert.	Hange
Reaction Mode	OFF	[OFF]									
-H2 Gas	0.0	[0.0]	mL/mir	1							
-He Gas	3.5	[3.5]	mL/mir	1							
Optional Gas	0	[0]	do								
Detector Paramet	ers										
- Discriminator	8.0	[8.0]	mV								
Analog HV	1750	[1750]	V								
···· Pulse HV	1090	[1090]	v								
											IDLE

The menu bar of the tune window has the following options the user can access:

- 1) File-load and save a desired tune file
- 2) **Tune**-perform autotune and P/A Factor tuning.
- 3) Acq. Params-change which masses are being monitored in a sensitivity tune
- 4) **ALS**-control the autosampler (liquids)
- 5) The rest are not typically used.
- The Tune File box below the menu icons shows the current tune parameter file.
- The white area on the left displays the current instrument parameters.
- The area to the right of the tune parameters is the sensitivity tuning section.

We generally do not allow student users to tune the instrument. This is for informational purposes only.

Notes: - The autune.u file is loaded by default. This file is the one that the instrument reads to run an experiment. The file parameters are equivalent to the parameters the user had loaded when the tune panel was closed last.

7. Creating/Editing a Method

The creation of the method file is perhaps the most important part of the analysis using ICP-MS after proper sample preparation. The method file is what tells the mass spectrometer what to measure, and it will only measure what is in the method file. In the case of sparsely available or tough to prepare samples, an error in the method could mean disaster if an isotope wasn't measured that needed to be. Take care when making a method and always double check everything!

• To edit a method, you must choose a method similar to yours to edit, or start with the DEFAULT.M method. To do this, select "load" from the method dropdown menu.

Note: It is not recommended that you edit someone else's method without their permission as it is easy to overwrite their configuration.

• Start by selecting "edit entire method" from the method dropdown menu. See <u>Software</u> <u>Layout</u> for more information. The following box should appear:



- We will go through all four of the options to see what the dialogue looks like. In the future, if you are editing your own method, you can select only the options you would like to edit.
- Select OK to move on to Method Information

7.1. Method Information

Method Information
Method Comments:
This is an example comment
Save Copy of Method With Data
Export AIA format for Agilent LC/GC
Export Agilent LC/MSD raw data
Export Spectrum to TSV File
Tabulate Chart to CSV
CPS Data C Raw Data
Method Sections To Run:
Pre-Run Cmd/Macro:
Pre-Run Monitor Configure
Post-Run Cmd/Macro:
OK Cancel Help

- The comment section of the Method Information dialogue can be read when you are loading a method and is useful for ensuring you are using the correct method.
- The two check boxes selected are optional.
 - By saving a copy of the method with the data, you will have a snapshot of your method file in case you change it in the future and don't remember what configuration was used while collecting past data.
 - The option to tabulate chart to CSV is only for users running in timechart mode, also called time resolved analysis. This will automatically tabulate all your data in either CPS (counts per second) or in the raw format. If you are unsure of the difference contact the lab manager for more information.

Note: There have been some issues with checking the "Save Copy of Method With Data" checkbox when sampling with a sequence file. The user receives "sequence error or user terminated" error. This indicates that you should uncheck this option and try again.

7.2. Select Sample Types

Select Sample Types			
Sample <u>T</u> ypes:		<u>S</u> elected Sample Types:	
	<u>A</u> dd-> <- <u>R</u> emove	Bkgnd BlkVrfy CalBlk CalStd DilStd DiftChk FQBlk IsoStd QC1 QC2 QC3	
	ОК	Cancel	Help

- This dialogue allows the user to select which types of samples they will be running on the instrument. Later in the document, you will see a couple different spots where the sample type must be selected. If you remove a sample type, you will not be able to define a sample as this type.
- The Select Sample Types dialogue is generally ignored. The sample type is set by the user and, therefore, having all the sample types available is not detrimental to using the instrument. This means that it is easier to have them all selected than to worry about which ones you need.

7.3. Interference Equations

Selecting interference equations is an advanced technique that is not typically used except for specific circumstances. This technique allows the user to correct for an interference that may be seen and is used for difficult isotopes such as arsenic, mercury, or lead. It requires extensive knowledge of the sample matrix and the interferences associated with the difficult isotopes of interest.

Interference Equation	Interference Equation
Mass Equation	Mass Equation
No interference equation has been edited.	6 (3)1 (7)0002 115: (115)* - (118)*0.014 208: (208)*1 + (205)*1 + (207)*1
☐ Show All Masses == User Defined == Save	Show All Masses
Edit Print OK Cancel Help	Edit Print OK Cancel Help

- The left side is the default interference equation dialogue. There is no equation selected in this frame. A user can use the edit function to define their own equations and save it as a preselect, or you can select from a premade one using the dropdown box.
- The box on the right shows the preselect of ENVORS. The first line is an internal standard correction for a sample high in lithium. The second is an internal standard correction for a sample high in tin. Indium (115) is used as an internal standard and indium has an overlap with tin (118) and this equation is correcting for this. The third line is a simple way to add up all the isotopes of lead to simplify the analysis.
- As you can see, the equations used are specific to each user and their samples. You should consult an experienced ICP-MS user, or the AMSEC lab manager for more help with this topic.

7.4. Acquisition

The acquisition portion of the method creation is the most important. This is where the user selects the mode that they will run in: spectrum, time resolved, or spectrum multi tune. The following windows appear after finishing with the interference equations or if acquisition is the only box checked when editing the method. We will cover each section separately.

7.4.1. Spectrum

• The spectrum mode takes a single mass spectrum based on which masses are selected. Simply select spectrum in the acquisition mode dialogue and press OK.



• The acquisition parameters box is displayed next. The first step is to click on the periodic table and decide which elements and which isotopes of those elements you want to analyze. See the section on <u>Preferred Isotopes and Interferences</u> for help with this.



- You have the option of choosing the periodic table or the mass scale to select isotopes. The mass scale is less intuitive so we will only discuss the periodic table since they do the same thing.
- If you left click on an element, the preferred isotope will be selected. This is not always the isotope that you want to analyze. Which one you choose is based on information you have about your sample matrix. To deselect an isotope or element, right click on it.

Masse	es			_													x
н			Г	Number of Masses: 8													He
Li	Be			AM	AMU Select File : DEFAULT.AMU 💌								C	N	0	F	Ne
Na	Mg	ĺ			Show	Interfe	erence	Equa	lion			AI	Si	Р	S	CI	Ar
K	Ca	Sc 1	Ti	۷	Cr	Mn	Fe	Co	Ni	Cu	Zn	Ga	Ge 1	As	Se	Br	Kr
Rb	Sr	Y	Zr	Nb	Mo	Tc	Ru	Rh 1	Pd	Ag	Cd	In 1	Sn	Sb	Te		Xe
Cs	Ba	L	Hf	Ta	۳	Re	Os	I	Pt	Au	Hg	TI	РЬ	Bi 1	Po	At	Rn
Fr	Ra	Α															
		L	La	Ce	Pr	Nd	Pm	Sm	Eu	Gd	Ть 1	Dy	Ho	Er	Tm	Yb	Lu
		Α	Ac	Th 1	Pa	U	Np	Pu	Am	Cm	Bk	łJ	Es	Fm	Md	No	Lr
© F C N	Periodic Table Clear All Mass Table OK Cancel Help																

• If you want to select a specific isotope, simply double click on the element of interest. All the possible isotopes are shown. The sample below is for germanium. The natural abundances are displayed below each isotope.

Select Isotopes		x
Element : Ge		
[AMU] 70 √72 73 74 76 [%] 21.23 27.66 7.73 35.94 7.44		
Element Information	OK Cancel	Help

- The next step is to choose what peak pattern you want to analyze. For spectrum mode you will only want to choose from Full Quant (left), Semi Quant (center) and Maximum (right). There are advantages and disadvantages to each.
- Full Quant is the most commonly used due to a good sampling with little spectral overlap and a short sampling time. Semi Quant takes twice as long as Full Quant and is exactly what it sounds like, semi quantitative. If you are looking for quantitative data, do not choose this. The maximum takes much longer and, since it samples the entire peak, is prone to spectral overlap from any nearby peaks in the spectrum. <u>Semi Quant is recommended</u>.



• After selecting the peak pattern, you must set the integration time for the elements. The minimum time is 10 msec. Typically, 100 msec is chosen as shown below. Since we have chosen Semi Quant, this results in 0.30 seconds per element.

Spectrum Acquisition Pa	rameters	×
Masses		Set every Mass Integration time per Point: 0.10 [sec] (100.00 [msec])
120 140 1 220 240 2 Periodic Table	60 180 200 260 Mass Scale	Acquisition Time
Peak Pattern	TRA (1) Full Quant (3) Semi Quant (6) Maximum (20)	Acquisition: 4.640000 [sec] Repetition: 1 Total Time: 4.6400 [sec]
OK Cancel	Help Chec	k Parameter Enter

 Under acquisition time, we must now choose how many replicates we want to perform. One acquisition will take us 4.64 sec with 8 masses chosen. You will want 3-5 repetitions to get a data set appropriate for statistical analysis, although some users do more. Five repetitions are recommended.



- By checking the "Set every Mass" box, the dialogue will extend to the right. This allows you
 to set individual masses with different integration times if necessary. This may be useful for
 difficult masses that have either low or noisy counts.
- For liquid ICPMS using the internal standards you must always acquire ⁷Li ⁴⁵Sc ⁷²Ge ¹⁰³Rh ¹¹⁵In ¹⁵⁹Tb ²⁰⁹Bi and ²³²Th at 0.10 sec integration. If you forget to select these in the periodic table, your data will not be quantifiable.
- Click OK. If performing liquid analyses go to the section <u>Peristaltic Pump Program</u>, if performing solid analyses, go to the section <u>Saving a Method</u>.

7.4.2. Time Resolved Analysis

- The Time Resolved Analysis (TRA) monitors selected masses as a function of time. You can set which masses you want to view on the screen (up to 12) and which masses you want to collect data for overall (any amount).
- The spectrum mode takes a single mass spectrum based on which masses are selected. Simply select time resolved analysis in the acquisition mode dialogue and press OK.



• The acquisition parameters box is displayed next. The first step is to click on the periodic table and decide which elements and which isotopes of those elements you want to analyze. See the section on <u>Preferred Isotopes and Interferences</u> for help with this.

Time Resolved Analysis Acquisition Parameters										
Masses 20 40 60 80 100 120 140 160 180 200 220 240 260 Periodic Table Mass Scale	✓ Set every Mass Integration time per Point: 0.00010 [sec] (100.00 [usec]) Detector: Auto ▼ Real Time Plot	Integration Time [sec] Mass Elem. per Point per Mass Detector 7 Li 0.00010 0.00010 Auto 45 Sc 0.00010 0.00010 Auto 72 Ge 0.00010 0.00010 Auto 103 Rh 0.00010 0.00010 Auto 115 In 0.00010 0.00010 Auto 159 Tb 0.00010 0.00010 Auto 209 Bi 0.00010 0.00010 Auto 232 Th 0.00010 0.00010 Auto								
Peak Pattern TRA (1) Full Quant (3) Semi Quant (6) Maximum (20) OK Cancel Help Chec	Acquisition Time Sampling: 0.020000 [sec] Acquisition: 120 [sec] sk Parameter Enter									

- You have the option of choosing the periodic table or the mass scale to select isotopes. The mass scale is less intuitive so we will only discuss the periodic table since they do the same thing.
- If you left click on an element, the preferred isotope will be selected. This is not always the isotope that you want to analyze. Which one you choose is based on information you have about your sample matrix. To deselect an isotope or element, right click on it.

Masses																	
н			Г	Number of Masses: 8													He
Li	Be			AMU Select File : DEFAULT.AMU 💌							B	C	N	0	F	Ne	
Na	Na Mg							AI	Si	Р	S	CI	Ar				
K	Ca	Sc 1	Ti	Y	Cr	Mn	Fe	Co	Ni	Cu	Zn	Ga	Ge 1	As	Se	Br	Kr
Rb	Sr	Y	Zr	Nb	Mo	Tc	Ru	Rh 1	Pd	Ag	Cd	In 1	Sn	Sb	Te		Xe
Cs	Ba	L	Hf	Ta	٣	Re	0s	I	Pt	Au	Hg	TI	РЬ	Bi 1	Po	At	Rn
Fr	Fr Ra A																
		L	La	Ce	Pr	Nd	Pm	Sm	Eu	Gd	Т Б 1	Dy	Ho	Er	Tm	Yb	Lu
		Α	Ac	Th 1	Pa	U	Np	Pu	Am	Cm	Bk	61	Es	Fm	Md	No	Lr
⊙ F ⊖ N	Periodic Table Clear All Mass Table OK Cancel Help																

• If you want to select a specific isotope, simply double click on the element of interest. All the possible isotopes are shown. The sample below is for germanium. The natural abundances are displayed below each isotope.

Select Isotopes		x
Element : Ge		
[AMU] 70 √72 73 74 76 [%] 21.23 27.66 7.73 35.94 7.44		
Element Information	OK Cancel	Help
- For the TRA you must make sure to select TRA in the Peak Pattern section of the parameter dialogue box.
- After selecting the peak pattern, you must set the integration time for the elements. The minimum time is 100 µsec. Typically, 100 µsec is chosen as shown below. You can see the current sampling time in the acquisition time section.
- It is important to keep the integration time as small as possible unless you have an element of low signal, in which case you can click on it and set that mass specifically as seen below for germanium. If germanium was giving low and noisy counts, you can increase the integration time to help with this. This is specific to each user's sample matrix.



 Under acquisition time, we must now choose how long we want to acquire data. This is specific to each user's applications. Two minutes has been set as an example. • We will now click on Real Time Plot to choose what we are monitoring on the screen during acquisition.



- You have two plots to view during a run. You can either view all elements summed together in one line. Or you can select six elements per plot be checking the "Extract" option and choosing from the drop down (right screenshot) which masses will be monitored.
- Typically, users select one plot with lower masses on it and the other with heavier masses. Regardless of which masses are selected to display, all masses selected in the periodic table will be collected in the data file.
- Once finished, click OK on this window and the Acquisition Parameters window.
- If performing liquid analyses go to the section <u>Peristaltic Pump Program</u>, if performing solid analyses, go to the section <u>Saving a Method</u>.

7.4.3. Spectrum (Multi Tune)

• The spectrum (multi tune) mode takes multiple mass spectra based on which masses are selected as in the standard spectrum mode. The difference and main reason this is very powerful, is that you can have the instrument analyze your samples in **up to 6 different tune modes**. For example, you could acquire all of your masses in standard nogas mode and Helium and Hydrogen mode. You could also sample certain masses in one mode and others in another. This will all be done automatically by the software and instrument and doesn't require switching modes in between runs. Simply select spectrum (multi tune) in the acquisition mode dialogue and press OK.



• The acquisition parameters box is displayed next. The first step is to click on the periodic table and decide which elements and which isotopes of those elements you want to analyze. See the section on <u>Preferred Isotopes and Interferences</u> for help with this.

Spectrum (Multi Tune) Acquisition Paramet	ers				
			Step 1	Step 2	Step 3
Masses	Integration time	Tune File:	nogas.u 💌	he.u 💌	h2.u 💌
	per Point: [sec]	Stabilization Time:	30 [sec]	30 [sec]	30 [sec]
20 40 60 80 100	([sec])		Integ Time[sec]	Integ Time[sec]	Integ Time[sec]
		Mass Elem. Detector	perPoint perMass	perPoint perMass	per Point per Mass
	Detector: Auto	45 Sc Auto	0.10 0.30	0.10 0.30	0.10 0.30
	,	103 Rh Auto	0.10 0.30	0.10 0.30	0.10 0.30
		115 In Auto 159 Tb Auto	0.10 0.30	0.10 0.30	0.10 0.30 0.10 0.30
Periodic Table Mass Scale		209 Bi Auto 232 Th Auto	0.10 0.30	0.10 0.30	0.10 0.30
				0.00	
Peak Pattern	Acquisition Time				
TBA (1)					
Full Quant (3)					
Semi Quant (6)	Repetition: 5				
Maximum (20)	Total Time: 160 [sec]				
	Enter				
			•		•
		Return to First Tune Ste	о <u>ОК</u>	Cancel He	sp Check Parameter

- You have the option of choosing the periodic table or the mass scale to select isotopes. The mass scale is less intuitive so we will only discuss the periodic table since they do the same thing.
- If you left click on an element, the preferred isotope will be selected. This is not always the isotope that you want to analyze. Which one you choose is based on information you have about your sample matrix. To deselect an isotope or element, right click on it.

Masse	es	Contraction in the local data															x
н			Г			Nu	mber o	f Mass	es:							He	
Li	Be			AM	U Sele	ct File	DEF	AULT	.AMU	•		B	C	N	0	F	Ne
Na	Mg				Show	Interfe	erence	Equal	tion			AI	Si	Р	S	CI	Ar
K	Ca	Sc 1	Ti	V	V Cr Mn Fe Co Ni Cu Zn							Ga	Ge 1	As	Se	Br	Кг
Rb	Sr	Y	Zr	Nb	No Tc Ru Rh Pd Ag Cd In Sn							Sn	Sb	Te		Xe	
Cs	Ba	L	Hf	Ta	Ta ₩ Re Os Ir Pt Au Hg TI Pb Bi Po At							At	Rn				
Fr	Ra	Α							·			-	·	·			
		L	La	Ce	e Pr Nd Pm Sm Eu Gd Tb Dy Ho Er Tm Yb L								Lu				
		Α	Ac	Th 1	h Pa U Np Pu Am Cm Bk Cf Es Fm Md No Lu 1								Lr				
⊙ F ⊖ N	Periodic Table Clear All Mass Table OK Cancel Help																

• If you want to select a specific isotope, simply double click on the element of interest. All the possible isotopes are shown. The sample below is for germanium. The natural abundances are displayed below each isotope.

Select Isotopes		x
Element : Ge		
[AMU] 70 √72 73 74 76 [%] 21.23 27.66 7.73 35.94 7.44		
Element Information	OK Cancel	Help

- The next step is to choose what peak pattern you want to analyze. **Semi Quant is recommended.** For possibly using other modes talk to your research advisor or the lab manager for help.
- Select the tune files you want to use for each step using the drop down menu
- After selecting the peak pattern, you must set the integration time for the elements. The minimum time is 10 msec. Typically, 100 msec is chosen as shown below.

Spectrum (Multi Tune) Acquisition Paramet	ers										x
					St	ep 1	St	ep 2	Ste	ер 3	
Masses	Integration time			Tune File:	nogas.u	-	he.u	-	h2.u	-	
	per Point:	[sec]	Stabiliz	ation Time:	30	[sec]	30	[sec]	30	[sec]	
	([sec])			Integ T	ime[sec]	Integ T	ime[sec]	Integ T	ime[sec]	
			Mass Elem.	Detector	per Point	per Mass	per Point	per Mass	per Point	per Mass	
	Detector: Auto	-	45 Sc	Auto	0.10	0.30	0.10	0.30	0.10	0.30	
	,	_	72 Ge 103 Rh	Auto Auto	0.10	0.30 0.30	0.10	0.30 0.30	0.10	0.30 0.30	
220 240 200			115 In 159 Th	Auto Auto	0.10	0.30 0.30	0.10	0.30 0.30	0.10	0.30 0.30	
Periodic Table Mass Scale			209 Bi	Auto	0.10	0.30	0.10	0.30	0.10	0.30	
			232 111	Auto	0.10	0.30	0.10	0.30	0.10	0.30	
Peak Pattern	Acquisition Time										
TBA (1)											
Full Quant (3)											
Semi Quant (6)	Repetition: 5										
Maximum (20)	Total Time: 160	[sec]									
		Enter									
	_		L		•						▶
			Return to Fir:	st Tune Step		ок (Cancel	Не	lo (C)	neck Parame	eteri
						0					

- The important thing here is knowing which elements you want to analyze in which mode, or you can do all of them in all modes. This can be risky since it will use a lot of sample. To only select certain elements for certain modes, you will want to click on that element in that specific step and alter the integration time.
- To remove an element from a step, click on the element and change the integration time to "--" and press enter. Be sure you are entering the integration time where the red box is located on the above image and to the left.
- It is important for each step to select a suitable stabilization time. This is the amount of time that the instrument is allowed to equilibrate at a new tune mode before acquiring data. A recommended time is 30 seconds for each. Shorter times may be selected after some experimentation.

• Under acquisition time, we must now choose how many replicates we want to perform. You will want 3-5 repetitions to get a data set appropriate for statistical analysis, although some users do more. Five repetitions are recommended. Be sure to pay attention to the total amount of time required for each sample. This will be in addition to rinse times for liquid users.



- For liquid ICPMS using the internal standards you must always acquire ⁷Li ⁴⁵Sc ⁷²Ge ¹⁰³Rh ¹¹⁵In ¹⁵⁹Tb ²⁰⁹Bi and ²³²Th at 0.10 sec integration. If you forget to select these in the periodic table, your data will not be quantifiable. Make sure to have them acquired in all tune modes where a mass depends on that internal standard.
- Click OK. If performing liquid analyses go to the section <u>Peristaltic Pump Program</u>, if performing solid analyses, go to Section <u>9.6. Saving a Method</u>.

7.5. Peristaltic Pump Program (Liquids only)

• If you have the software configuration set to use the peristaltic pump, then the peri pump program window will follow the acquisition parameters window as follows:

Peristaltic Pump Program	ı			x
Before Acquisition				
Uptake Speed:	0.50	rps		
Uptake Time:	45	sec		
Stabilization Time:	30	sec		
After Acquisition (Rinse F	Port)			
Rinse Speed:	0.50	rps		
Rinse Time (Sample):	15	sec		
Rinse Time (STD):	15	sec		
After Acquisition (Rinse \	/ial)			
9	Step1	Step2	Step3	
Rinse Vial:	1	2	3	
Rinse Speed:	0.50	0.50	0.50	rps
Rinse Time:	10	10	10	sec
Rinse Port Rinse Time:	10	10	10	sec
🔲 Intelligent Rinse out	After Acq	uisition		
Execute Pre-emptive	e Rinse			
Pre-emptive Time:	0	sec		
Terminate a Rin	se Step a	t the end of ,	Acq.	
ОК		Cancel	Hel	P

- The important thing is to mentally go through the rinse process while configuring this. Recommended setting are shown above and will work out well for any liquid sampling.
- The uptake time is tailored to be the time it takes the sample to reach the plasma. The stabilization time is important as it allows the instrument to stabilize with your sample.
- The rinse times above are highly recommended. The only thing that might change is if the user decides to place the rinse vials in different slots than the ones defined above. For more information on this, see Section <u>5.1.2. Autosampler Setup</u>.

7.6. Saving a Method

• Once you have completed any method edits you should arrive at the following dialogue.



- It is always recommended to check this box to ensure you don't accidentally overwrite something you didn't want to.
- Following the previous box is the Save Method As box. You should give your method a characteristic name such as JohnS.M or JSWater.M. The name must never exceed 8 characters and only numbers and letters can be used.

Save Method As		×
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\		-
Eile Name: DEFAULT.	м	
	OK Cancel	Help

• There is no reason to change the directory in most cases. If you were editing your own method, simply click OK without changing the name. If you were editing another method to make your own, enter the new method name and click OK.



- Once you click OK in the save method box, you may be prompted with this dialogue. If you are confident you want to overwrite, click yes, if not, click no and rename the method or cancel the save.
- You have now created or edited a method successfully!

8. Sequence Files: Creating/Editing for the Autosampler (Liquids only)

The large difference between a sequence file and a method file is what they are communicating with. The method file tells the mass spec what isotopes to measure and the sequence file tells the autosampler which sample to inject and allows proper timing for the mass spec to measure said sample. The sequence file is quite easy to create, but there are some nuances related to how each user will create their standards and the number of samples that you must infer for yourself.

 To create a sequence, you must start with the DEFAULT.S sequence. To edit one you already created, simply load it using sequence → load and follow the same procedures listed below.

Note: It is not recommended that you edit someone else's sequence without their permission as it is easy to overwrite their configuration.

• Start by selecting "edit sample log table" from the sequence dropdown menu. The following box should appear:

											Conf
Method	Туре	Vial	Data File	Sample	Comment	Dil/Lvl	ISTD Conc	Action on Failure	Skip	LC/GC Vial	Result
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.	1 Sample	1203	1001	Throwaway		1.000	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.	1 Sample	1204	1002	Throwaway		1.000	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.I	1 Sample	1101	1003	Rinse blank		1.000	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.I	1 CalBlk	1101	001	0		Level 1	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.I	4 CalStd	1102	002	1		Level 2	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.I	4 CalStd	1103	003	2		Level 3	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.I	4 CalStd	1104	004	3		Level 4	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.I	4 CalStd	1105	005	4		Level 5	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.I	4 CalStd	1106	006	5		Level 6	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT I	4 CalStd	1107	- 007	6		Level 7	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT	4 CalStd	1201	008	7		Level 8	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT	/ Sample	2101	009	Sample 1		1 000	Level 1		-		
C\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT	4 Sample	2102	010	Sample 2		1 000	Level 1		-		
C\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT	4 Sample	2102	011	Sample 3		1 000	Level 1				
C\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT	4 Sample	2103	012	Sample 4		1 000	Level 1				
CNICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT	1 Sample	2104	013	Sample 5		1 000	Level 1		-		
CALCEMENTA WE THOUS DEFAULT	4 Comple	2100	014	Cample C		1.000	Louel 1				
CUCPMENT METHODS DEFAULT	4 Comple	2100	015	Sample 0		1.000	Level 1				
CUCPMENT METHODS DEFAULT	A Sample	2107	015	Sample 7		1.000	Level 1				
C. UCPMH (1 WE THODS (DEFAULT)	4 Cample	2100	017	Sample 0		1.000	Level 1				
C.VCPMH (1/METHODS/DEFAULT)	4 Sample	2103	017	Sample 3 Comple 10		1.000	Level 1				
C.VCPMH (1/METHODS/DEFAULT)	4 Sample	2110	010	Sample TU Comple 11		1.000	Level 1				
C.NCPMH/T/METHODS/DEFAULT.	1 Sample	2111	019	Sample II		1.000	Level I				
C.NCPMH/T/METHODS/DEFAULT.	1 Sample	2112	020	Sample 12		1.000	Level I				
C:\ICPMH\T\METHUDS\DEFAULT.	1 Sample	2201	021	Sample 13		1.000	Level I				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHUDS\DEFAULT.	4 Sample	2202	022	Sample 14		1.000	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHUDS\DEFAULT.	4 Sample	2203	023	Sample 15		1.000	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHUDS\DEFAULT.	4 Sample	2204	024	Sample 16		1.000	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHUDS\DEFAULT.	1 Sample	2205	025	Sample 17		1.000	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.	1 Sample	2206	026	Sample 18		1.000	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.	1 Sample	2207	027	Sample 19		1.000	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.	1 Sample	2208	028	Sample 20		1.000	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.	4 Sample	2209	029	Sample 21		1.000	Level 1				
C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.	4 Sample	2210	030	Sample 22		1.000	Level 1				
	Keyword		StandBy								
		-									
		-									
		-									
								Import DA Method from Exi O DA Method Only Source Data Batch Directory E:\DATA\RESEARCH\SOFIE	ting Batch C DA me	thod and S CWAgNP2	Std Data
								Print		ж	Cancel

- The important features of this window are as follows: •
 - 1) Method column
 - 2) Type column
 3) Vial column

 - 4) Data file column
 - 5) Sample column
 - 6) Dil/Lvl column
 - 7) ISTD Conc column
- The next pages will discuss the importance and functions of each column type. •

8.1. Method Column

Edi	t Sample Log Table - DEFAULT.s							
SM	IPL 🔻							
	Method	Туре	Vial	Data File	Sample	Comment	Dil/Lvl	ISTD Conc
1	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	1203	1001	Throwaway		1.000	Level 1
2	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	1204	1002	Throwaway		1.000	Level 1
3	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	1101	1003	Rinse blank		1.000	Level 1
4	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalBlk	1101	001	0		Level 1	Level 1
5	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1102	002	1		Level 2	Level 1
6	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1103	003	2		Level 3	Level 1
7	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1104	004	3		Level 4	Level 1
8	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1105	005	4		Level 5	Level 1
9	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1106	006	5		Level 6	Level 1
10	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1107	007	6		Level 7	Level 1
11	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1201	008	7		Level 8	Level 1
12	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2101	009	Sample 1		1.000	Level 1
13	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2102	010	Sample 2		1.000	Level 1
14	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2103	011	Sample 3		1.000	Level 1
15	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2104	012	Sample 4		1.000	Level 1
16	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2105	013	Sample 5		1.000	Level 1
17	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2106	014	Sample 6		1.000	Level 1
18	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2107	015	Sample 7		1.000	Level 1
19	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2108	016	Sample 8		1.000	Level 1
20	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2109	017	Sample 9		1.000	Level 1
21	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2110	018	Sample 10		1.000	Level 1
22	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2111	019	Sample 11		1.000	Level 1
23	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2112	020	Sample 12		1.000	Level 1
24	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2201	021	Sample 13		1.000	Level 1
25	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2202	022	Sample 14		1.000	Level 1
26	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2203	023	Sample 15		1.000	Level 1
27	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2204	024	Sample 16		1.000	Level 1
28	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2205	025	Sample 17		1.000	Level 1
29	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2206	026	Sample 18		1.000	Level 1
30	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2207	027	Sample 19		1.000	Level 1
31	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2208	028	Sample 20		1.000	Level 1
32	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2209	029	Sample 21		1.000	Level 1
33	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2210	030	Sample 22		1.000	Level 1
34		Kenword		StandRu				

- The method column tells the instrument which method to run the sample with. This is regardless of which method you have loaded already so you must make sure to put your method in here. To learn how to make or edit a method, see <u>Section 7</u>.
- Start by double clicking the first cell under method. A dialogue will appear where you can select your method.
- Proceed to copy and paste this cell into all method cells where a sample or calibration standard will be present. (This may be done after the following steps.)

8.2. Type Column

- The type column represents the type of samples that is going to be run through the instrument. You will want to put your standards first from blank to highest concentration followed by the samples to be analyzed. There is a CalBlk sample type that should be used for the blank.
- To choose a type, simply click on the cell and a dropdown box will appear where you can find and select said option. Once selected, the cell can be copied to other cells.
- The type column is also used to define the keyword option. This can be seen in a later screenshot.

8.3. Vial Column

• The vial column tells the autosampler the position of a sample or standard in the sample holder racks. It operates on a four-digit system as shown below. The rack number is the first digit with rack one being the 3x7 - 50 mL tube holder and racks 2,3, and 4 being the 5x7 - 15 mL tube holders. The column is single digit, but **the row must always be two digits**. If you are in rack 2, column 3, row 5, you should put 2305 in the vial cell for that sample.



8.4. Data File Column

- The data file column is used in conjunction with the type column with keyword selected. There are a large number of options that can be chosen, but we only use the pause and standby functions since the others aren't useful for our purposes.
- NOTE: If using a keyword, you must not put anything in any other columns besides type and data file or else the autosampler will get confused.

For Non-Keyword Rows:

• The data file column must be filled with nonrepeating values for the sake of saving the data. You can make the sample name column have anything you want in it for naming, but the data file column must only contain nonrepeating numbers. It is recommended to use a system such as 001, 002, 003, etc. If you need to rerun a sample during a run, do not repeat the data file number; instead, append it to something like 024-2 or something of that sort. For info on how to rerun a sample during a run see <u>Section 8.10. Reanalyzing a Sample Midrun</u>.

8.5. Sample Column

• The sample column is for your use to label the standards and sample names. Try to keep them short with no special characters.

Ed Ed	it Sample Log Table - DEFAULT.s							
I SM	IPL 🗾							
	Method	Туре	Vial	Data File	Sample	Comment	Dil/Lvl	ISTD Conc
1	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	1203	1001	Throwaway		1.000	Level 1
2	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	1204	1002	Throwaway		1.000	Level 1
3	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	1101	1003	Rinse blank		1.000	Level 1
4	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalBlk	1101	001	0		Level 1	Level 1
5	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1102	002	1		Level 2	Level 1
6	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1103	003	2		Level 3	Level 1
7	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1104	004	3		Level 4	Level 1
8	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1105	005	4		Level 5	Level 1
9	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1106	006	5		Level 6	Level 1
10	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1107	007	6		Level 7	Level 1
11	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1201	008	7		Level 8	Level 1
12	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2101	009	Sample 1		1.000	Level 1
13	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2102	010	Sample 2		1.000	Level 1
14	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2103	011	Sample 3		1.000	Level 1
15	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2104	012	Sample 4		1.000	Level 1
16	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2105	013	Sample 5		1.000	Level 1
17	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2106	014	Sample 6		1.000	Level 1
18	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2107	015	Sample 7		1.000	Level 1
19	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2108	016	Sample 8		1.000	Level 1
20	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2109	017	Sample 9		1.000	Level 1
21	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2110	018	Sample 10		1.000	Level 1
22	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2111	019	Sample 11		1.000	Level 1
23	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2112	020	Sample 12		1.000	Level 1
24	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2201	021	Sample 13		1.000	Level 1
25	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2202	022	Sample 14		1.000	Level 1
26	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2203	023	Sample 15		1.000	Level 1
27	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2204	024	Sample 16		1.000	Level 1
28	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2205	025	Sample 17		1.000	Level 1
29	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2206	026	Sample 18		1.000	Level 1
30	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2207	027	Sample 19		1.000	Level 1
31	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2208	028	Sample 20		1.000	Level 1
32	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2209	029	Sample 21		1.000	Level 1
33	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	2210	030	Sample 22		1.000	Level 1
34		Kouword		StandBu				

8.6. Dil/Lvl Column

 This column is very important. For your standards, the level must start at one and increase until your most concentrated standard. This will become apparent in <u>Section 9.2. on the DA</u> <u>Method Editor</u>. Your samples must always have a value of 1.000.

8.7. ISTD Conc Column

• The ISTD Conc column must always say level one. It is easiest to copy and paste this value to subsequent cells.

8.8. Helpful Hints

- To insert or delete entire lines, simply click on the row number and then right click **on the cell next to it**. You can easily insert a copied line this way.
- You can have as many samples as the racks will hold. A total of 21 50 mL tubes and 180 -15 mL tubes can be used.
- The screenshot above is a good example of how you should set up a sequence.
- To learn about running a sequence, see <u>Section 6.2. Analyzing a Sample with a Sequence</u>.

8.9. IMPORTANT: Throwaway Samples

There have been recent issues with the autosampler communication to the computer that have resulted in some very unfavorable results. This requires that the autosampler be reset during the very beginning of a run. This also means that if you stop a run in the middle and go to restart it, you will need to add these throwaway samples to run before your second half and for any other time you start a run. This is unavoidable and hopefully can be remedied soon.

The steps to take are relatively simple, but must be done precisely. First, you will need to add two throwaway samples to the beginning of your sequence as seen below.

	Edi	t Sample Log Table - DEFAULT.s				•			
	SM	PL 💌							
		Method	Туре	Vial	Data File	Sample	Comment	Dil/Lvl	ISTD Conc
1	1	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	1203	1001	Throwaway		1.000	Level 1
2	2	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	1204	1002	Throwaway		1.000	Level 1
3	3	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	Sample	1101	1003	Rinse blank		1.000	Level 1
4	4	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalBlk	1101	001	0		Level 1	Level 1
5	5	C:\ICPMH\1\METHODS\DEFAULT.M	CalStd	1102	002	1		Level 2	Level 1

They have been given really high data file names as to avoid interfering with any files related to the samples. Make sure that the vial number is directed to an empty vial slot on the autosampler, this needs to be done to avoid cross contamination. You can have the vial be the same for both throwaway samples if you like. I have put them to the vial slots directly after my standards in this example.

Once you begin running your sequence, you will wait until the **first** throwaway sample gets to the rinse phase and the kill the following tasks in the task manager. You can access the task manager through ctrl+alt+delete and then clicking task manager or, more easily, by pressing ctrl+shift+esc. It is recommended to have the task manager open before your first throwaway gets to the rinse phase.

Once it gets to the rinse phase, you must end two tasks in this specific order. First, end "icptune.exe" followed by "icpacq.exe". This can be done more easily by clicking on the task and pressing the delete key followed by the enter key.

plications Processes	Services	Perform	ance	Networking	Users
		or Name	CDU	Momory	Description
	05		CFU	Memory (Description
AlertusDesktopAlert.ex	(e AN	ISEC	00	17,268 K	Alertus Desktop Alert
chrome.exe	AN	4SEC	00	784 K	Google Chrome
chrome.exe	AM	4SEC	00	28,352 K	Google Chrome
chrome.exe	AM	4SEC	00	78,504 K	Google Chrome
chrome.exe	AN	4SEC	00	67,076 K	Google Chrome
chrome.exe	AM	ISEC	00	3,804 K	Google Chrome
chrome.exe	AN	4SEC	00	7,344 K	Google Chrome
chrome.exe	AM	4SEC	00	25,044 K	Google Chrome
chrome.exe	AM	ISEC	00	21,628 K	Google Chrome
chrome.exe	AM	4SEC	00	9,116 K	Google Chrome
cmd.exe	AM	4SEC	00	372 K	Windows Command Processor
conhost.exe			00	228 K	
conhost.exe	AM	4SEC	00	416 K	Console Window Host
csrss.exe			00	1,072 K	
dwm.exe	AN	ISEC	00	64,296 K	Desktop Window Manager
explorer.exe	AM	ISEC	00	44,980 K	Windows Explorer
FOMLock.exe	AM	ISEC	00	11,904 K	FOMLock
icpacq.exe	AM	4SEC	00	11,016 K	icpacq.exe
IcpFileMessagingPrc.ex	e AM	ISEC	00	1,632 K	IcpFileMessagingPrc
icotune.exe	AN	ISEC	00	2,644 K	icptune.exe
iproc8491.exe	AN	ISEC	00	224 K	32-bit Agilent E8491 I/O Server U
iprocevir exe		ACEC	00	444.6	22-bit Agient IO Control

Once this has been done, the acquisition window will disappear from ICPMS Top and you will get a message saying that application 0 has died followed by one that says that application 1 has died. Once you click through these two, the system will resume the sequence and proceed to the second throwaway sample. After this, the sequence will resume its normal function.

Notes:

- It can speed up the throwaway samples to click the skip peristaltic pump option. This isn't necessary as they are just drawing in air. This isn't required, but can save a few minutes, but shouldn't ever be done on an actual sample.
- In previous windows there has been a "Rinse Blank" added before the actual calibration blank. This has been shown to improve the initial measurements of the instrument. It may be due to sucking in a lot of air directly before running, but having the blank run twice in a row seems to help. The first time it is ran it is treated as a sample and ignored for actual data analysis.

8.10. Reanalyzing a Sample Midrun

There may come a time when a sample has high RSDs all around, or you just want to confirm the data is consistent. In this case, you can add a sample in to run again or add a new sample during a run. This will save time as you don't have to restart the run and do another set of throwaway samples. Reanalyzing a sample during a run is relatively simple and does not require a lot of detail, simply follow these instructions.

- Click on the button on the right in the analysis window "Edit Sample Log Table". This is not available when rinsing.
 - The sample will not proceed to the next one if you are still editing the sample log table when the current analysis ends, therefore, you should make it a relatively quick change. Usually you have two to three minutes.
- Once in the window you will see the exact same window as your sequence. The greyed out line have already run or it is currently in progress.
- Right click on the line below where you want to insert the new line and choose insert line. You can then copy the method and whatnot from another line.
- Then input the correct method, sample type, vial, data file name (make sure not to use one that has been or will be used, I recommend using the previous data file name with a -2 added), sample name and make sure you have the right Dil/Lvl for the case of a sample or a standard.
- Accept the changes and it will proceed with your run as you have just scheduled.

9. Data Analysis Window

This section describes the data analysis window which is new to this version of software. This window communicates with the ICP-MS Top software and displays the data collected from the current run. There are a few slight bugs with this software. It is helpful to see <u>Section 13.</u> <u>Troubleshooting and Error Help</u>.

9.1. Software Overview

• The data analysis window can be accessed from the ICP-MS Top window by selecting Main Panel from the Data Analysis dropdown menu.

• The window that opens should look like the screenshot below. If it doesn't, click the Default Layout button on the icon bar. Important features are described below this image.

The field Wave Process Dia Monhood Report Teach Global Help The field Wave Process Lance : ● @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @ @	Sine 💷 Gount 🔞 🛱 🗃 Default Columna
abc d e	f g

P	

Important features of the software window include:

- 1. File Menu: save/create/load/export batches and data
- 2. Icon Bar:
 - a. Create a new batch file
 - b. Open an existing batch file
 - c. Save the current batch file
 - d. DA Method Editor
 - e. Process Batch

- 3. Data display: displays currently selected data or ISTD stability plot.
- 4. Calibration Curve Window: Shows calibration curves (liquids only).
- f. Layout bar: choose default layout to return to this layout
- g. Column bar: choose between display modes-concentration, count, user defined (1-4 presets) and default columns (default is in conc mode).

9.2. Batch Files (Liquids)

What is a batch file? This is a folder that is read like a file. Yes, you can even open the folder in a file browser and view the contents. This batch file will contain all the data for your standards and samples as well as your calibration curve data. If you back up this file, you will have everything you need to access the data should the file become corrupt. You should save it on the E-drive under the correct folders.

9.2.1. Creating a Batch File

Creating the batch file for liquids is extremely important. This is going to determine how well your calibration curves turn out and whether your data is displayed correctly. This is the method for spectrum analysis. If you have already run an analysis with a batch file and want to use the same standards with the same concentrations, select Import DA Method Only under the DA Method Editor and choose the last batch that was ran with those standards. Everything will import for you.

- Create a new batch folder and save it in your folder (E:\Data\Research or WWU Classes)
 - Ble Edit Wew Br ort Iools (jiobal) tor 🍏 Process Ba 🕈 🗁 🔐 💩 👒 🧭 DA Mett frod Development Tasks 😻 🔯 🚯 🗑 🖸 🖸 🖉 Orfault Layout 🕴 🔟 Conc 💷 Count 🔯 🔯 🔯 🕼 Orfault 1.New DA Method Task: 🛃 🚳 Reset DA Method Data A Import DA Method O FullQuant Analysis Import DA Method and Standard Data. QC Check on FullQuart Import FQ Parameters from CS Cal miQuant Analysis otope Ratio Analysis otope Dilution Analysis 3. Set up Analyte Analyte List alvais Mode Ekg Subtraction if Exists Count Subtra except for ISTD FullQuart Aco Defined Advanced Inh FullQuart Out QC Parameter Morklist Actions Validate
- Click on DA Method Editor

This is how the window should look. Click on Analyte List



Once you have your analyte list populated, you must tell the software which elements are internal standards (ISTD). The ISTDs contained within the solution provided by AMSEC are ⁷Li ⁴⁵Sc ⁷²Ge ¹⁰³Rh ¹¹⁵In ¹⁵⁹Tb ²⁰⁹Bi and ²³²Th. Ensure that these elements are selected as ISTD in the analyst list window as shown below. Also ensure that they are selected in your method file. For more information see <u>Section 7.4.1 or 7.4.3 on Acquisition</u>.

B Online ICP-INS Data Analysis - (Method Editor) - training											
Eile Edit View Process DA Method Report Tools Global He	lp										
🗄 📂 📄 🔒 🕞 📝 DA Method Editor 🕴 🖉 Process Bate	h 🕜			Defau	ılt Layout 🕴 🔳	Conc	Count	1 2	3 4	Default Columns	÷
Method Development Tasks X	Metho	d Table: Analyte l	ist								
1. New	: DA	Method Task: 🧃	1	2 🕅 🕯	≽ 🗙						
Reset DA Method			Ana	lyte							
Import DA Method Only		Tune Step 7	Mass 4	Name 🛆	Analyte/ISTD						
Import DA Method and Standard Data	1	1	103	Rh	ISTD						
Import FQ Parameters from CS Cal	2	1	118	Sn	Analyte						
2. Set up Basic Information	3	1	193	Ir	Analyte						
Data Analysis Method	4	1	194	Pt	Analyte						
3. Set up Analyte	5	1	195	Pt	Analyte						
Analyte List	⁶ →	1	209	Bi	ISTD 🔻						
4. Set up Analysis Parameters					Analyte ISTD						
FullQuant											
SemiQuant											
Isotope Ratio											
* Advanced Info											
FullQuant Outlier											
QC Parameters											
Worklist Actions											
5. Validate/Return											
Validate											
Return to Batch-at-a-Glance											

- You may only need to select a few of the ISTD elements, this depends on which elements you are analyzing and this can be clarified in the next step of the DA Method Editor.
- Once finished in the Analyte List, select Full Quant under step 4. The window should look like this.

- In the middle pane there is a lot of information to tell the software about your calibration standards. First, set the units for the concentration under the analyte portion. Commonly used are ppm and mg/L.
- Then add as many levels as you have standards. This includes the blank (with a conc. of 0).



- The default is 5 levels, so add as many as you need. These levels correspond to the levels in the sequence file and they must match or else the software will label the standards incorrectly. For more information, see <u>Section 8.6 Dil/Lvl Column</u>.
- Next, input the standard concentrations for each element. If you did serial dilutions, there is an easy way to do this. If you did not, then you must manually enter each concentration for each element at each level. Level 1 should be the blank and the highest level should be the most concentrated standard.

• To enter standards via serial dilution. Manually enter the highest standard values for each element. The software has a concentration multiplier function access by right clicking on the highest level column heading as shown above. Then choose Multiply Conc...

Multiply C	onc						2	X
				Level				
Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Level 4	Level 5	Level 6	Level 7	Level 8	Level 9
0	1E-07	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1
					ſ	01/		
					l	UK	Car	ncel

• The level already entered will be multiplied by 1. You can now enter the dilution factor for each level. The sample shown above is for a ten-fold serial dilution. Click OK.

• The table should now be populated as seen below. It may look different based on how many analytes you have and the concentrations of your standards. Make sure you have set the Units for the standards.

					An	alyte								Level						QC		Blank
		Tune Step	Mass 🗠	Name	Curve Fit	Origin	ISTD	Min Conc	Units	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Level 4	Level 5	Level 6	Level 7	Level 8	Level 9	QC1	QC2	QC3	BlkVrfy
1	۲	1	118	Sn	Linear	Blank offset	103	0	ppm	0	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1					
2		1	193	lr -	Linear	Blank offset	209	0	ppm	0	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1	10				
3		1	194	Pt	Linear	Blank offset	209	0	ppm	0	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1	10				
4		1	195	Pt	Linear	Blank offset	209	0	ppm	0	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1	10				

 Now we must select the internal standards for each analyte that will behave similarly in the ICP-MS. This is almost always the isotope of the closest mass to that of the analyte. Select this for each element you are analyzing. If an internal standard is not used, you may remove it from the analysis and method to reduce acquisition time.

				An	alyte								Level						QC		Blank
	Tune Step	Mass /	Name	Curve Fit	Origin	ISTD	Min Conc	Units	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Level 4	Level 5	Level 6	Level 7	Level 8	Level 9	QC1	QC2	QC3	BlkVrfy
1	1	118	Sn	Linear	Blank offset	10 💌	0	ppm	0	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1	10				
2	1	193	lr -	Linear	Blank offset	<none></none>	0	ppm	0	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1	10				
3	1	194	Pt	Linear	Blank offset	45	0	ppm	0	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1	10				
4	1	195	Pt	Linear	Blank offset	72	0	ppm	0	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1	10				
						159 175															

• Next, we will examine the section of this window on ISTDs.

Online ICP-MS Data Analysis - (Method Editor) - training								-	and the second second														
Ele Edit View Process DA Method Report Tools Glob	al <u>H</u> elp	2	and the second																				
🔯 📄 🔛 💩 🔌 🧭 DA Method Editor 🛭 🗳 Broce	ss Batch					ault Layout	III) Conc III) Cou	int 🔟	0 8 8	Default	20lumnit												
Method Development Tasks	×	lethod	Table FullQuant																				
1. New		DA	Method Task:	國	2.8	ŧ																	
Reset DA Method	- 1				Ba	sic Calibration	Parameters																
Import DA Method Only		Ca	libration Title	Calibr	tion Met	hod Edit IS	TD Conc Weighting	Virtual	STD Corre	cton													
Import DA Method and Standard Data	1	1	E	demai	Calibratio	an S	7 E		E														
Import FQ Parameters from CS Cal																							
2. Set up Basic Information		1	2			1	Inalyte	_	_						Level	_					QC.		Blank
Data Analysis Method			Tune Step	Mass	Name	Curve Fit	Origin	ISTD	Min Conc	Units	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Level 4	Level 5	Level 6	Level 7	Level 8	Level 9	QC1	QC2	QC3	BikVity
3. Set up Analyte		•	1	11	8 Sn	Linear	Blank offset	10 -	0	ppm	0	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1	10				
Analyte List		1. I.I.	1	19	3 1/	Linear	Blank offset	209	0	ppm	0	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1	10				
4. Set up Analysis Parameters			1	15	4 Pt	Linear	Blank offset	209	0	ppm	0	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1	10				
FullQuart			1	19	5 Pt	Linear	Blank offset	209	0	ppm	0	1E-06	1E-05	0.0001	0.001	0.01	0.1	1	10				
SemiQuant																							
Isotope Ratio																							
* Advanced Info																							
FullQuart Outlier																							
QC Parameters																							
Worklist Actions																							
5. Validate/Return																							
Validate																							
Return to Batch-at-a-Glance Validate Method																							
Construction of the second sec																							
	i			187	D.				Leve	N		_								_	_	_	
			Tune Sten	Mass	Name	Units	evel 1 Level 2 Le	vel 3 Lev	el 4 Level	5 Level 6	Level 7	evel 8	evel 9										
			1	10	3 Rh	ppm	1 1	1	1	1	1	1	1										
			1	20	9 Bi	ppm	3 1	1	1 1	1	1	1	1										
				1	1.0	1 Marine																	

- Select ppm for Units for every ISTD element. Then click the Edit ISTD Conc checkbox and ensure that every level has a value of 1. Blank levels can cause errors with the software.
- Now click Validate on the left of the window. If everything was input correctly, a popup will appear that says no errors found. Click OK and then click **Return to Batch-at-a-Glance.** Click Yes to update the Analysis Method.



• You have now created a batch file to collect data with. Be sure to save the file before collecting data as ICP-MS Top won't collect with an unsaved batch file.

9.2.1 Looking at Data and Calibration Curves

An example set of data is shown in this section to give you an idea of what things you can do in this window with your data set.

• Assuming you did everything correctly setting up the DA Method, your window may look similar to this. I have chosen a set with only a few elements of analysis for ease of viewing.



- The data file information is on the left. The elements are listed across the top with an RSD column. The RSD is the relative standard deviation. It is the st.dev./average x 100. It is a percentage. Any value with an RSD over 5% will be highlighted in pink. You want to minimize this. There was a lot of error in this data set.
- In the bottom left window, the mass spectrum of the highlighted sample is shown. This window isn't commonly used, but has a useful function if ISTD Stability Plot is selected.

- This shows the counts for the ISTDs over the entire run. This allows for the user to have an idea of which samples may be suspect for quantification and may need to be ran again.
- The bottom right pane of the window shows the calibration curved and ISTD data plots from the standard data.



 The plots with lines are calibration curves for the elements in the title and the plots with just points show the counts of the ISTD for each standard. A nice grouping is what you want to see. You must investigate each calibration curve to ensure good data. Simply double click on one to expand and investigate. To return to this view, click the grid view button.



- The calibration curve should appear. The table to the right can be brought up by selecting the button indicated above. You want to try to get an R value as close to 1 as possible. This may be achieved be rejecting a point that isn't in line with the others. It is possible to reject a few points and maintain the integrity of the data. To do this, click the reject column checkbox or click the point on the sample. To zoom in, use right click to drag a box around the area of interest. To zoom out, right click and select autoscale.
- You need to go through every calibration curve to ensure good data. This can be done after samples have been run, but if the standards didn't turn out well, then the instrument or the standards may need some fine tuning or to be remade. It is recommended to review them right after they finish as to not waste time and sample.
- If the Process Batch button is ever red, you must click it and then save the batch file. This can be done after a series of calibration curve alterations. This recalculates all quant data.

9.3. Exporting and Viewing Data (Liquids)

In order to export the data, you need to be able to view the data in different ways. Some people only want the quantified data, some want the average counts per second (CPS), but some users will want all the data for every replicate.

9.3.1. Average CPS View

To view the average CPS for each element, select Default Columns followed by the Count button.

I	Conc	Count	0	2	3	4	<u>D</u> efault Colu	mns	
								Rese	t Default Columns

• The result should look like this:

20	line K	P+MD I	Data Analysis - training.b - training						-										
Elle	Edit	View	Process DA Method Report In	ools <u>G</u> lobal <u>H</u> elp															
1.88	DI	1 2	👔 🍇 🧭 DA Method Editor	S Process Batch		81 M	Default Layout	III Conc III	Count [Default Co	olumns							
Batch	lable :	FullQu	ant	14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 14 1							-	ResetDef	ault Columns	1					
FullC	uant											0.000000000		2					
1	-			Sample				118 \$	in [1]	193	r [1]	194 F	7[1]	195 F	2 (1)	103 Rh (1	STD)[1]	209 Bi (15	STD) [1]
	8	Rjet	Data File	Acq. Date-Time	Type	Level	Sample Name	CPS	CPS RSD	CPS	CPS RSD	CPS	CPS RSD	CPS	CPS RSD	CPS	CPS RSD	CPS	CPS RSD
1 1		Г	001CALB_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:27:54	CalBik	1	0	73301.29	4.0	6652.26	5.6	1825.18	2.5	1824.85	6.5	1844674.1	1.8	1170640.7	2.4
2	٣	Г	002CALS_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:31:40	CalStd	2	1	63413.89	21	7270.11	9.1	2353.64	4.6	2432.00	6.5	1833163.2	9.6	1134570.8	9.8
3	٣	Г	003CALS_April15_April152.D	4/15/2015 10:35:29	CalStd	3	2	46472.86	14.5	3785.08	32.3	1281.11	17.7	1310.12	20.1	1825254.7	46.2	1136350.3	44.0
4	٣	Г	004CALS_April15_April152.D	4/15/2015 10:39:18	CalStd	4	3	53000.47	15.2	7475.96	23.9	4795.77	25.8	4841.41	27.6	1693808.6	28.2	1071384.2	27.2
5	٣	Г	005CALS_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:43:09	CalStd	5	4	51852.42	2.4	50703.59	14.4	44025.11	14.3	45101.88	14.3	1763865.2	18.8	1114341.0	18,9
6	٣	1	008CALS_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:47:00	CalStd	6	5	120171.98	17.7	451409.08	26.9	398905.62	26.7	408105.19	26.8	1728477.8	27.2	1108388.1	28.5
7		Г	007CALS_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:50:53	CalStd	7	6	876583.55	1.6	5180368.1	1,4	4539335.9	1.3	4679068.2	1.6	1869914,1	1.5	1196317.1	1.9
8	٣	Г	008CALS_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:54:35	CalStd	8	7	7053284 1	28.4	46925335.	29.3	39666732	29.6	40624778	10.0	1713894.4	31.8	1114793.9	31.4
9	٣	Г	009CALS_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:58:15	CalStd	9	8	78245707.	53	53484127	3.9	45252399	3.4	46373675	4.5	1904124.5	5.1	1299096.8	4.1
10	٣	L.	001SMPL_April152.D	4/15/2015 12:50:18	Sample		15810	2102565.7	1.3	4857.70	17.0	177298.39	11.0	183267.23	10.2	1816550.6	1.2	1089800.6	2.5
11	٣	Г	002SMPL_April152.D	4/15/2015 12:54:01	Sample		15899	2073648.6	3.8	6214.41	7.0	130625.90	8.8	142736.28	\$.7	1846961.5	4.5	1116186.7	52
12	٣	Г	003SMPL_April152.D	4/15/2015 12:57:46	Sample		158985	2162130.3	1.9	5113.52	2.6	101733.74	4.9	107635.31	9.3	1762568.2	4.7	1074265.5	52
13	٣	1	004SMPL_April152.D	4/15/2015 1:01:33 P	Sample		15898	2246402.3	5.7	11462.24	4.3	146094 54	10.0	147457.61	9.9	1812565.5	5.4	1133206.5	5.1
14	٣	1	005SMPL_April152.D	4/15/2015 1:05:22 P	Sample		15897	2214818.8	1.7	14778.97	5.7	107788.23	9.0	111409.62	5.4	1813081.3	3.4	1118326.0	2.6
15	٣	-	006SMPL_April152.D	4/15/2015 1:09:10 P	Sample		15895	2164847.7	19.8	26403.75	19.8	78278.13	21.9	89757,66	27.3	1802906.7	26.1	1133975.1	25.3

9.3.2. Concentration View

• To view the calculated concentration, select Default Columns followed by the Conc button.

Conc	Count	2	Ō	4	<u>D</u> efault Colu	mns	
						Rese	t Default Columns

• The result should look like this:

B. 0.		a min	orea whatype - training to - training		_	_													<u></u>
Elle	fdit	View	Process DA Method Report Ic	ols Global Help															
18	26	1 2	🔒 🧭 DA Method Editor	👶 Brocess Batch 😼		8 .	Default Layout	Conc III	Count 🔯		elauit Colorm	91							
Balch T	able)	FullQu	ord.					Cond	mode			-							
FullQ	ant																		
				Sample				118 S	n [1]	193	F [1]	194 F	111	195 F	4 [1]	103 Rh (#	STD) [1]	209 Bi(15	STD) [1]
	P	Rjet	Data File	Acq. Date-Time	Туре	Level	Sample Name	Conc.[ppm]	Conc. RSD	Conc. [ppm]	Conc. RSD	Conc.[ppm]	Conc. RSD	Conc [ppm]	Conc. RSD	Conc.[ppm]	Conc. RSD	Conc.[ppm]	Conc. RSD
т. э		E	001CALB_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:27:54	CalBik	1	0	0.010	4.5	0.000	N/A	0.000	NiA	0.000	NA				
2	٠	E	002CALS_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:31:40	CalStd	2	1	0.008	10.8	0.000	66.2	0.000	30.9	0.000	29.2				
3	۳	C	003CALS_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:35:29	CalStd	3	2	0.008	77.4	<0.000	NIA	<0.000	N/A	<0.000	NA				
4	٣	-	004CALS_April15_April152.D	4/15/2015 10:39:18	CalStd	4	3	0.009	47.1	0.000	72.3	0.000	29.7	0.000	23.3				
5	٣	Г	005CALS_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:43:09	CalStd	5	4	0.007	20.1	0.001	11.9	0.001	10.0	0.001	9.2				
6	٠	1	006CALS_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:47:00	CalStd	6	5	0.018	25.5	0.010	20.8	0.011	20.8	0.011	21.0				
7		5	007CALS_April15_April152.D	4/15/2015 10:50:53	CalStd	7	6	0.114	1.9	0.105	2.0	0.109	1.8	0.110	1.8				
8	٣	Γ.	008CALS_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:54:35	CalStd	8	7	1.030	17.4	1.044	17.5	1.044	18.0	1.042	18.0				
9	٣	0	009CALS_April15April152.D	4/15/2015 10:58:15	CalStd	9	8	9.997	1.9	9.996	2.9	9.996	1.7	9.996	1.4				
10	٠	С.	001SMPL_April152.D	4/15/2015 12:50:18	Sample		15810	0.282	1.3	<0.000	N/A	0.005	9.6	0.005	9.9				
11	٣	E	002SMPL_April152.D	4/15/2015 12:54:01	Sample		15899	0.273	13	<0.000	N/A	0.003	6.5	0.004	62				
12	٣	1	003SMPL_April152.D	4/15/2015 12:57:46	Sample		158985	0.299	5.2	<0.000	N/A.	0.003	3.9	0.003	8.7				
13	٣	0	004SMPL_April152.D	4/15/2015 1:01:33 P	Sample		15898	0.302	1.8	0.000	11.7	0.004	8.9	0.004	6.2				
14	٣	1	005SMPL_April152.D	4/15/2015 1:05:22 P	Sample		15897	0.297	32	0.000	11.7	0.003	10.1	0.003	6.6	1			
15	٣	0	006SMPL_April152.0	4/15/2015 1:09:10 P	Sample		15895	0.298	13.0	0.000	16.7	0.002	15.1	0.002	21.4				

• Note that the ISTD values are blank. Since the Conc values are based off these, no value can show up here. They are always 1 ppm.

9.3.3. Total Replicate View

• To view all the replicates for each element, select User Setting 4 (directly left of Default Columns). This will show all the replicates along with the calculated average for each element. This may look very different for each user so no screenshot is displayed. There are a couple other user setting that have been programmed in. Try them out to see if this will be good for you. Once you click user setting 4, it will look as seen below.



 During the export, the presence of the checkboxes will cause an error in exporting that will say something about the limit of Excel's columns. This can be remedied by right clicking on the column header and unchecking the option for "Reject Column For Replicate Data". This will remove all the checkboxes and allow you to export the data normally.



9.3.4. Exporting Data

• To export data, you must have it displayed as you would like it to be exported into excel. This means looking at the last three sections and deciding which ones you want to analyze. You may do as many as you like.

- To export, right click on the data table heading or click the File menu. Go to export and select which option you would like. Most users prefer Export Table. You can also export only selected samples and elements with Export Selected Area.
- Try out as many combinations as you want. They are all separate excel files so there is no downside to experimenting.

9.4. Batch Files (Laser Ablation)

What is a batch file? This is a folder that is read like a file. Yes, you can even open the folder in a file browser and view the contents. This batch file will contain all the data for your standards and samples as well as your calibration curve data. If you back up this file, you will have everything you need to access the data should the file become corrupt. You should save it on the E-drive under the correct folders.

9.4.1. Creating a Batch File (Time Resolved Analysis)

For time resolved analysis with laser ablation, the Data Analysis window has less of an important function and acts mainly as an organizational tool. It also allows you to come back at any time to export data if you have lost or forgotten your files.

Create a new batch folder and save it in your folder (E:\Data\Research or WWU Classes)
 Click on DA Method Editor

 Click of DA Wethou E 	ullui					
Online ICP-MS Data Analysis - (Method Editor) - test						
Eile Edit View Process DA Method Report Tools Global He	lp					
🗄 📂 🕞 🔒 🖓 🐚 🖉 DA Method Editor 🕴 🕸 Process Bate	h 🕡 🤅 🛃 🚺 🛄	🔄 🗾 Default La	ayout 🕴 🎹 Conc	🛄 Cou	int 🚺 🚺 🚺 💆 Default Columns	
Method Development Tasks X	Method Table: Data Analysi	is Method				
1.New	DA Method Task: 👔	4				
Reset DA Method	Data	Analysis Method			Sample Template	Batch Template
Import DA Method Only	FullQuant Analysis		v			
Import DA Method and Standard Data	QC Check on FullQuant					
Import FQ Parameters from CS Cal	SemiQuant Analysis					
2. Set up Basic Information	Isotope Ratio Analysis					
Data Analysis Method	Isotope Dilution Analysis					
3. Set up Analyte						
Open Standard Data File	Analysis Mode	Timechart				
Analyte List	Bkg Subtraction if Exists	Spectrum	Timechart			
4. Set up Analysis Parameters	Interference Correction	Acg. Defined				
FullQuant						
SemiQuant						
Isotope Ratio						
* Advanced Info						
FullQuant Outlier						
QC Parameters						
Worklist Actions						
5. Validate/Return						
Validate						
Return to Batch-at-a-Glance						

• Change the analysis mode from Spectrum to Timechart. Then click on Analyte List on the left-hand side.

👜 Online ICP-MS Data Analysis - (Method Editor) - test	
Eile Edit View Process DA Method Report Tools Global He	lp
🗄 📂 📄 🔒 🖓 🖬 🛛 🇭 DA Method Editor 🛛 🧔 <u>P</u> rocess Batc	h 🛛 💿 🗄 🔜 🔢 📰 🖂 🙋 Default Layout 🕴 🎫 Conc 💷 Count 🛛 🎆 🎆 🚺 Default Columns
Method Development Tasks X	Method Table: Analyte List
1. New	DA Method Task: 🗿 🕼 🕼 🏫 🕸
Reset DA Method	Analyte Load List From Acquisition Method Int. Result
Import DA Method Only	Mass / Name / Analyte/ISTD Int. Start Int. End Correction Count
Import DA Method and Standard Data	
Import FQ Parameters from CS Cal	
2. Set up Basic Information	
Data Analysis Method	
3. Set up Analyte	
Open Standard Data File	
Analyte List	
4. Set up Analysis Parameters	
FullQuant	
SemiQuant	
Isotope Ratio	
* Advanced Info	The analyst list tells the software what elements you
FullQuant Outlier	are collecting data for It will only show data for
QC Parameters	
Worklist Actions	elements in this list. To populate the list, click Load
5. Validate/Return	List From Acquisition Method. Select the method you
Validate	are using to collect this data and click open. The list
Return to Batch-at-a-Glance	should now be populated.

• Next, click on **Return to Batch-at-a-Glance**. A dialogue will appear asking to update the DA Method. Click Yes.

ICP-MS Data Analysis	x
Update Data Analysis Method?	
Yes <u>N</u> o Cancel	

• You have now created a batch file to collect data with. Be sure to save the file before collecting data as ICP-MS Top won't collect with an unsaved batch file.

9.4.2. Creating a Batch File (Spectrum)

For spectrum analysis of laser ablation samples, the Data Analysis window has less of an important function and acts mainly as an organizational tool. It also allows you to come back at any time to export data if you have lost or forgotten your files.

• Create a new batch folder and save it in your folder (E:\Data\Research or WWU Classes)

Click on DA Method Editor

Ele Edit View Process DA Method Report Joch Galasi H	elp				
😥 🗊 🔛 💩 🧞 🖉 DA Method Editor 🔹 Econos Bat	Cli en Cara State Cara Analysia I	🔙 😡 Default Layout 🛛 💷 Conc 🗍	III Count 🔞 🗐 🖬 🗑 Default Columns		×
1. New	DA Method Task: 🛞				
Reset DA Method	Data	Analysis Method	Sample Template	Batch Template	
Import DA Method Only	FullQuant Analysis	P			
Import Dia Nethod and Standard Lata	QC Check on FullQuart				
2. Set up Basic Information	leotope Ratio Analysis				
Data Analysis Method	Isotope Dilution Analysis	г			
3. Set up Analyte Zealvia List					
4. Set up Analysis Parameters	Analysis Mode	Spectrum			
FullQuart	Interference Correction	Acq. Defined			
SemiGuant Isolane Ratio			đ.		
* Advanced Info					
FullQuart Duffer					
QC Parameters Visioklist Actions					
5. Validate/Return					
Validate					
Return to Batch at a Glance					
Online					D Analytes - 0 ISTD
 The window wi 	ll look as	s shown ab	ove. Click on An	alvte List on the	left-hand side.
Coline ICP-MS Data Analysis - (N	Method Editor)	training			
B Chine Ici Wis Data Analysis (1	victilou cuitor)	training			
Eile Edit View Process DA Me	thod <u>R</u> eport]	[ools <u>G</u> lobal <u>H</u> elp			
: 🖻 🗁 拱 💫 📭 🕅 DA I	Method Editor	🖄 Process Batch	🔞 : 🖪 🖩 🗐 🔲 🖂 🛛	Default Layout 🕴 🎹 Conc	Count 1 2 1 A Default Columns
Method Dovelopment Tasks			athed Table: Arabia List		
Method Development Tasks		^ IM	ethod Table: Analyte List		
1.New			DA Method Task: 👔 😺 🔓	7 🔁 🗞 💥	
Reset DA Method			A		
			Analy	Load List From Acquisition M	ethod
Import DA Method Only			Tune Step 🛆 Mass 🗠	Name Analyte/ISTD	
Import DA Mathed and Standard D	-+-				
Import DA Metrioù and Standard Da	dld				
Import FQ Parameters from CS Ca	il				
2 Set up Basic Information					
2. Set up busic information					
Data Analysis Method					
3 Set up Applyte					
5. Set up Analyte					
Analyte List					
4 Cot up Applycia Deservat					
4. Bet up Analysis Parameters					
FullQuant					
SemiOurnt					
SemiQuant					
Isotope Ratio					
* Advanced Infe			The analyst	list tells the cof	ware what elements you
Advanced Info			ine analysi		ware what elements you
FullQuant Outlier			are collectin	ng data for It wil	l only show data for
00 0				ig data ioi. it wi	i only onow duta for
QC Parameters			elements in	this list. To pop	ulate the list. click Load
Worklist Actions					
E Malidada (Datum			List From A	cquisition Metho	od. Select the method you
5. Validate/Return			oro uning to		and aliak onen. The list
Validate			are using to	collect this data	a and click open. The list
			should now	be populated	
Return to Batch-at-a-Glance			SHOULD HOW	no populated.	

• Next, click on **Return to Batch-at-a-Glance**. A dialogue will appear asking to update the DA Method. Click Yes.



• You have now created a batch file to collect data with. Be sure to save the file before collecting data as ICP-MS Top won't collect with an unsaved batch file.

9.5. Exporting and Viewing Data (Laser Ablation)

This may not be necessary if you chose the option to tabulate chart to CSV in your method information. If you did this, simply go to your batch folder in a file browser and search ".csv" and all of your files will show up.

9.5.1. Time Resolved Analysis

• To properly view data in time resolve analysis mode. Select Default Columns followed by the Count option to the left.

Conc III Count III III III III Default Columns								
Reset Default Columns	Conc	Count	2	Ö	4	<u>D</u> efault Colu	mns	
							Rese	t Default Columns

• The window should look as seen below:

Orda	e ICP-M	5 Data Analysis - 042415.b - 0	42415														
Ele	dit Yen	Erocess DA Method Ber	port Iools Global Help														
1.69 6	H.	🔒 😼 🎽 DA Method Ed	Sitor 👙 Process Batch	1 68 18	🕼 🔲 🔛 😰 Qelault Lays	nut 🔄 🛄 Conc 🏢 Co	unt 🔯 🗐 🛍 📓 Default Ce	Aurora									
Batch T	able : Ful	Quart															×
Samy	ie 🔶 🕯	Sample Type: <a8></a8>	 Analyte: dll 23 Na 		• 🕸 1510		Time Step: 440 + FC	Outlier: 👯 🌾 🌾	444	***							
FullQue	et	au			1.416				100000								
			Sample			23	Na 27	A	28	Si	3	P.	34 8		35-CI		
	€ ⁴ Ric	t Data File	Acq. Date-Time	Type	Level Sample Nam	e Count	CPS RSD Count	CPS RSD	Count	CPS RSD	Count	CPS RSD	Count	CPS RSD	Count	CPS RSD	Count
1.	F	N610A_042415.D	4/24/2015 12 50 32	Sample	N610	364.00	0.00		3518.00		5.00		5.00		112.00		979.0C
2	E	TEST2.D	4/24/2015 12:54:17	Sample	test2	264.00	0.00		3426.00		11.00		4.00		116.00		942.00
3	10	TEST3.D	4/24/2015 12:56:16	Sample	test3	308.00	0.00		3475.00		5.00		9.00		102.00		30.006
4	1	TEST4_042415.0	4/24/2015 1:01:15 P	Sample	lest4	260.00	0.00		3305.00		4.00		13.00		115.00		947.0C
5	1	TESTS.D	4/24/2015 1:04 55 P	Sample	test5	320.00	1.00		3310.00		3.00		3.00		105.00		951.0C
6	E	N610B.D	4/24/2015 1 11 56 P	Sample	N610B	278.00	0.00		3313.00		7.00		11.00		110.00		902.00
7	10	N610C.D	4/24/2015 1:15:38 P	Sample	N610C	244.00	1.00	/ · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	3277.00		4.00		10.00		109.00		891.00
8	17	N610D.D	4/24/2015 1:17:52 P	Sample		280.00	1.00		3443.00		4.00		12.00		101.00		950.0C
9	L L	14.0	4/24/2015 1 27.06 P	Sample	29827	273.00	0.00		3365.00		2.00		12.00		103.00		1009.00
10	E	1A2.D	4/24/2015 1:30:00 P	Sample	29827	301.00	1.00		3546.00		3.00		3.00		121.00		912.00
11	Г	1A3.D	4/24/2015 1 41:00 P	Sample	29827	294.00	0.00		3263.00		11.00		6.00		102.00		1016.00
12	15	1A4.D	4/24/2015 1:45:57 P	Sample	29827	292.00	0.00		3456.00		5.00		9.00		117.00		931.0C
13	17	145.D	4/24/2015 1:49:03 P	Sample	29827	302.00	0.00		3468.00		10.00		11.00		122.00		959.00
14	15	3A1.D	4/24/2015 2:00:44 P	Sample	29827	272.00	1.00		3331.00		6.00		13.00		103.00		924.00
15	1	3A2.D	4/24/2015 2:02 54 P	Sample	29827	330.00	1.00		3238.00		7.00		11.00		96.00		994.0C ~
14.	_																,
Tenecha						× Calibration	n Curve - 17 (4 pages)		1.1								×
12.4	100	> EEE				2.0	Process Batch	Gurve Fit: Grover	Origini	ANE STINE	Weight: Hor		100				
10 B	: 11	T I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I I	A A III			R F	Layout 🔠 📶 💋	2									
Full Tim	Range E	IC(23) N610A_042415.0				23 Na No	available calibration points	27 Al No av	silable calib	ration points	28	Si No available ca	libration points	3	1 P No available	calibration points	
-						-									1.00		
	x10 ⁵				A MA A	8 0.5		3 05-			3	0.5		2	0.5-		
te .				10	LAN A.A										1		
3	100				W JUN	W/L	50			5.0		04	5.0		04	5.0	,
				- N	V	TH SNo.	Conc available calibration mints	175 C1Ma m	allable calls	Conc	110	(No mailable cal	Conc		1 Ca Na meailabi	Core	
	9°E		200		410	x10 1]	x10 1	and the case		~	(10.1	and a second points		x101	C COMPANY PARTY	
			2010		102 U	1		1			1			1			
Na: Tar	wh(23)		Time(Pec)		8	1	8 05			8	0.54		4	5 454		
-						0						0					
	¥1021						50			5.0			5.0			50	
	3.12					45 Sc No	available calibration points	42 Ti No av	ailable calibr	tation points	51	/No available cal	ibration points	5	5 Mn No availab	le calibration points	-
100	109					x10.1		×10.*				«10 *			×101		
0	11					1 25		× 25-			1	05-			0.5		
	3.06-					0		0			0	1		1			
	1	3	0	60	90	0	1			10		0	50			60	
			Time((104			Conc			Conc		100	Conc	1.1	1.025	Conc	
Online						Sale							NEND	23 N	a 74	Semples (74 tital)	

- The data shows only the first data point in the table. The actual time plot is shown on the bottom left. This window can be expanded and you can even close the bottom right window which has no function for this analysis mode. If this isn't present, press default layout.
- To export data, highlight an entire sample by clicking on the row number. Then right click on the time chart in the bottom left pane. Choose Tabulate Chart → CPS Data to CSV.

• Once selected, an excel sheet will open with the tabulated data. A filepath is shown at the top which shows where this data file is saved.

1 20-10														NEIGA DAZ	USCu - Mi	creater Las	-												- 0	- 2
File Hom	e Inter	t Fegs																											- 2 -	
P. A OM		Cálbri		11 · A .	-		Winp	Teit -	Gene	àl I.			1	Non	mal	Bad		Good		vectral	Calcul	ation	1 3	3 1	E Auto	osum - A	7 41			
Paula Copy			a a la la la	al lan A		-	. Viene					Contra	onat For		direction in	Denky	aton	Incuit	-	Inhard Cell	Note	-	Incert	Delete From	2 F.	50	th Fed h			
J Forma	et Painter		"SUE	- 1 			C Minut	r a center				Formatti	ing - as Ta	ple - Bassis		Capitor	nices y	Inpar			THUCK	13			" ⊈ Clea	r Filt	ter " Select -			
Opboard		-	FREE		4	49.01	nert		7	Number			112010-00		_		5	tyses					114	Cels	1000	Loting			_	-
61		<u></u>	36			-		_	_		_	-							_											_
4 A	В	6 C.	0	E E		G	64 M		- 4	6		10	M	100	0	P.	G	6		5 D	0	×	w	×	4	1 12	44	AB	AC	
C:\Data\Re	search\Ru	isk\Jared	\042415.1	N610A_042	415.D																									
Intensity V	CPS																													
Time (Sec)	14/24/20	A127	5128	P31	Sta	C135	x35	Cadd	8045	Ties	141		MASS.	Ea56	7055	6471	4.75	tres.	¥89	7/50	Ba137	14139	Cetter	Dr141	NHIA	Sen147	6,153	64157	75150	
0.459	30428	4	0 3517	72.3 500.0	1 500.0	11203.89	97896.86	100		100	0	0	300	27222.4	2 6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 0	0	0	0	0	
0.908	29025.8	4	0 3494	22.4 1000.0	3 500.0	12304.69	95482.41	200		100	0	0	500.01	27523.8	1 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 0	0	ő	0 1/	30	0
1.357	24418.2	9	0 3539	18.2 800.0	2 1500.0	12104.54	94577.09	0		100	0	0	500.03	24118.2	9 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	a /	0	0	0	0	0
1.805	26621.7	4	0 3651	63.4 1100.0	4 1600.0	12905.16	91459.17			0	0	0	600.01	26421.9	5 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	a /	0	0	0	0	0
2.255	28524.9	6 1	00 3447	23.5 700.0	2 600.0	13605.73	93370.08	0		100	0	0	800.02	26421.9	5 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 1	0	0	0	0	0
2.704	30328.2	1	0 3434	97.8 1100.0	4 1000.0	12204.61	96085.99	200		100	0	0	600.03	26622.2	8 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 0	0	0	0	0	0
3.153	25119.3	6	0 3594	37.6 600.0	1 700.00	11804.32	97997.47	200		106	0	0	1100.04	23817.8	4 . 6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	ð (0	0	0	0	0
3.602	23717.2	6	0 3510	57.1 800.0	2 500.00	14905,88	91358.59	0		100	0	0	600.01	28225.0	5 100	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	5 (0	0	0	0	0
4.051	30228.0	3	0 3578	02.1 600.0	1 700.00	9002.51	94577.09			0	0	100	200	26522.1	1 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3 (0	0	0	0	0
4.5	28725.3	1	0 35	850 600.0	1 700.00	11303.96	102525.6	200		0	0	0	900.03	2522	0 100	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3 (5	0	0	0	0
4.95	24618.5	9	0 3426	50.8 400.0	1 1200.04	11904.39	88341.8			100	0	0	800.02	21214.1	5 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3 6	5	0	0	0	
5.197	20020.0		0 3018	1100.0	a 1100.0	11003.75	84520.32			100		0	300	24518.		0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0		2	0	0	0	
6 292	29023.8	a a a	0 334/	33.8 700.0	1 1000.00	9303 68	106149.0	300		100		0	300	23928.1	a	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	n 1		0	0	0	
6.746	29526.7	4	0 3616	85.8 400.0	1 1500.00	11204.24	89447.9	100		0	0	0	600.03	24318.5	9 6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	
7.195	29526.7	4	0 3533	05.1 500.0	1 1400.0	12104.54	84521.17	100		100	0	100	200.02	29727.7	8 0	0	0	0	0	0	0 1	100	0	0	0 0	0	0	0	0	
7.644	29426.5	6 1	00 3570	86.6 400.0	1 900.0	12304.69	93269.5	0		0	0	0	500.01	26822.6	2 0	0 1	00	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	a 7	0	0	0	0	0
8.093	30428.4	4	0 3470	72.8 1100.0	4 900.00	11804.32	102022.4	100		D	0	0	700.02	25820.9	6 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 /	0	D	0	0	0
8.542	29326.3	8 1	00 3540	20.4 400.0	1 1100.04	12104.54	89649.01	0		0	0	200	700.02	22716.2	2 100	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 /	0	0	0	0	0
8.991	24919.00	5 1	00 364	400.0	1 800.00	11504.1	91157.45	0		100	0	100	400.01	25620.6	4 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 10	0 0	0	0	0	0	0
9.44	30528.5	9	0 3595	42.1 700.0	2 1000.03	11103.82	96790.19	0		0	0	0	600.01	23317.0	9 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0	0	0	0	0
9.885	27523.2	4	0 3467	66.3 400.0	1 1000.00	\$001.98	94878.87			0	0	-0	600.03	25921.1	2 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0	0	0	0	0
10.338	26822.0	7	0 3512	61.4 30	0 1200.04	12104.54	95583.01	0		0	0	0	900.03	24819.3	7 (0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 (0	0	0	Ó	0
10.787	26621.7	4 3	00 36.	198 20	0 800.00	12104.54	92867.2	-		0	0	0	300	23517.3	9 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3 (5	0	0	0	0
11.237	29526.7	- 1	00 3520	78.9 600.0	1 900.0	9802.98	90554.05	400.01		0	0	0	200	27223.	3 (0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	3	0	0	0	0
11.666	31450.	2 3 5	0 3593	53.9 600.0 08.7 600.0	1 900.00	14005.07	05301.73			001	0	100	400.01	20421.9	9 100	0	0	0	0	0	0	100	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
12 584	20136 1	8 3	00 1589	26.5 1100.0	4 1000.00	14306.07	87436.9			100	0	100	500.01	23917.3	8 10	0	0	0	0	0	0 1	100	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
13.033	28424.7	9	0 3518	74.5 600.0	1 800.00	11205.4	91861.43	100		0	0	0	600.01	25320.1	6 6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
13,483	30829.1	5	0 3449	27.8 800.0	2 1200.04	10303.29	101016.1	200		200	0	0	500.01	22716.2	2 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	a (0	0	0	0	0
13.93	27122.5	7	0 3503	41.9 500.0	1 1000.0	13305.48	102928.1	0		0	0	0	300	27623.9	9 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 1	0	0	0	0	0
14.38	29827.2	9	0 3519	76.7 1000.0	3 1100.04	13705.82	89850.12	200	í.	0	0	0	300	26121.4	5 0	0 1	00	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 /	0	0	0	0	0
14.825	29727.1	1	0 3606	64.4 1000.0	3 1000.03	11103.82	84420.84			0	0	0	600.01	24619.0	6 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 10	0 /	0	0	0	0	0
15.278	31831.0	8 2	00 3512	61.4 400.0	1 600.00	12204.61	98601.15	100		100	0	0	600.01	23617.5	3 (0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 0	0	0	0	0	٥
15.727	26621.7	4 2	00 3392	09.1 30	0 1200.04	10803.61	103230	0		0	0	0	800.02	22415.	8 0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0 0	0	0	0	0	0
16.176	25319.6	7 3	00 3640	38.5 500.0	1 1000.00	11203.89	93370.08			200	0	100	600.01	27022.9	6 6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	ð (0	0	0	0	0
16.625	26421.4	1	0 3556	55.6 600.0	1 600.03	12404.76	91660.28	400.03		0	0	0	500.03	26922.7	9 100	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3 (0	0	0	0	0
17.074	29626.9	2	0 3506	48.4 600.0	1 600.00	11704.24	89548.45			0	0	0	1000.03	28024.6	9 0	0	0	100	0	0	100	0	0	0	3 (5	0	0	0	0
17,524	26721.9	5	0.3569	84.3 700.0	2 1100.04	12905.16	100613.5		1	0	0	0	300	D019.6	8 100	0//	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0.	J. (2	0	0	0	N
rady																										1		00.00		

- You must select each sample individually and tabulate all samples that you run. This can be done as you go or all at the end if you did not choose the option to tabulate chart to CSV in the method info.
- You can use save as to save each individual file to a location of your choosing. The other option is to extract all these files from the file browser. Simply open a file browser and navigate to your batch folder. Then, open your batch folder and use the search bar in the top right to search ".csv". All the CSVs in that folder will show up and you can copy paste them to your own save location such as a flash drive.

🕒 🕥 = 🏳 🔹 Search Res	vults in FJM13.b >	• 47	.csv x
Organize 🔹 😰 Open	Save search Burn		(二·日)
 Favorites Desktop Downloads Recent Places 	Koltu-9/CSV Koltu-9/C	Date modified: 11/21/2016 4:40 PM Size: 44.2 KB	
Documents	No10-8.csv No10-8.csv LionatalRESEARCH/RUSALCAMPON/FIMIS.BUXBI0-8.D Intensity Vs Time, CPS Acquired : 11/21/2016 4:37:05 PM using Acquired ACQUALum Time (SecLUX.Rev.BL1Na22,Mg86,AI27,Si29,Si00,P31,SI4,V39,C+4),TH9,Mm E\DatalResearch/Ruck\CempoNFIMIS.bUXBI0-8.D	Date modified: 11/21/2016 4:39 PM Site: 41.5 KB	Search Bar
Pictures Videos	Q7-6CSV Q7-6CSV LipatAIRESEARCH/RUSK/CAMPON/JMI5.8/Q7-6.D Intensity Vs Time, CP5 Acquired: 11/21/2816.43511 PM using Acquired: 11/21/2816.43511, Vs23/Mg/8, AU7.532.530, P31, S54, V39, Ce33, T49, Mn55.F., E\DataResearch/Rusk/CampoNF/MI5.biQ7-6.D	Date modified: 11/21/2016 4:37 PM Size: 37.1 KB	
Local Disk (C:)	Q7-5.CSV LODATANESEARCH/RUSK/CAMPON/FMLS.B/Q7-5.D Intensity Vs Time CP5 Acquired: 11/21/2016 433425 PM using AcqMethods /CQ14Aum Time (Sec).U2 Bed.B11.Na23/Mpl6.A07 522 530.P31.534.K92 Ce43.T489.Mn55.F., EL/DEA/Research/Rusk/CempoN/FML5.b/Q7-5.D	Date modified: 11/21/2016 4:37 PM Size: 37.0 KB	
Metwork	5Q-4.Csv IODATAIRSESARCH-RUSKICAMPION/FMIDS.85:SQ-4.D Intensity Vs Time, CPS Acquired: 11/21/2016 4:31:38 PM using AcqMethod /CQuduum Time [Sec[1:7,849,811,Nu23,Mg26,A07,S28,S30,P31,S34,K38,C443,T48,Mn55,F ExDetaResearch/RuskiCampo/FMIDs.5:Q-4.0	Date modified: 11/21/2016 4:34 PM Size: 36.4 KB	
	5Q-3.CV EDDATA/SESEARCH/RUSN/CAMPON/FMUS.B/SQ-3.D Intensity Vs Time CP5 Acquired: 11/21/2016 42952 PM using AcaMethod /CQtuAum Time [Sec[1:2] Re9 B11,Ni22,Mg28,A27,S29,S30,P21,S34,K30,C443,T40,Mrd5,F E:(bta/Research/Ruck)Campon/FMIS.b/SQ-3.D	Date modified: 11/21/2016 4:34 PM Size: 36.6 KB	
	No12-4.CSV International Control (Control (Contr	Date modified: 11/21/2016 4:34 PM Size: 40.4 KB	
	No12-3.CSV ELIDERATAISESEARCHRUSSICAMPOD/F/MIS.BINBL2-3.D Intendey Vs Time, CPS Acquired : 11/21/2016 4/26/05 PM using AcqMethod /CQtAuum Time [Sec].LiV.Bed.Bil.Na23.Mgd6.AIZ7.523.500,P31.S3A.V38,C+A3.T48.Mm ELIDERAResearch/RuskiCampoJ/F/ML5.LiV/B22-3.D	Date modified: 11/21/2016 4:34 PM Size: 40.4 KB	
	INC3.CV E:(DATA/RESEARCH/RUSK)CAMPO//J/MIS/BUNC3.D Intensity Vs Time, CPS Acquired : 11/21/2016 4:24:08 PM	Date modified: 11/21/2016 4:26 PM Size: 39.5 KB	
A, N610-9.csv Microsoft Excel C	Date modified: 11/21/2016 440 PM Date created: 11/21/2016 440 PM omma Separated Values File Size: 44.2 KB File Size: 44.2 KB		

Back to Concise Procedures

9.5.2. Spectrum Analysis

It may help to read the section on <u>Exporting Data for Liquids</u>. This might show other useful options you may need.

• To properly view data in spectrum mode. Select Default Columns followed by the Count option to the left.

			■ Ca		III Count				Defe	ult Co	lumper							
		: -		nc						un co								
											Rese	et Defa	ult Colu	umns				
٦	The win	dow shou	ıld l	ool	k as see	en be	elow:											
inline ICP-N le Edit Vie	AS Data Analysis - 05042015 w Erocess DA Method	s.b = 05042015 Beport Iools Global Help															-	- 0 -
D H	😪 🐚 🗭 DA Method	Editor 🗳 Process Batch	0 00 00	8 11 1	2 2 Qetwit Layout	🖽 Cone 🔟 Co	ont 🖾 🗐 🗊	Default Co	olumna									
repier 🔶	Sample Type: «All»	- Analyte: - 41 23 Na	(1)	,	 (a) (b) (b) (c) (c)		Turne Steps	A8> + 10	Outlier: 👯 🥐	\$ P P	****							
hard					416													
1		Sample	1	1. 1		23 /	ia [1]	24 N	49 [1]	27	AI [1]	.28	Si [1]	29 5	B [1]	39	K [1]	-
P R	ct Data File	Acq. Date-Time	Type	Level	Sample Name	CIPS	CPS RSD	CPS	CPS RSD	CPS	CPS RSD	CP8	CPS RSD	CPS	CPS RSD	CPS	CPS RSD	CPS
-	002.0	54/2015 3:18:29 P	Cample		black line 2	27205010 00	8.1	3423391,45	43	1140549.84	49	21061121 31	41	1132233.70	3.5	1745725-58	41	14204
* 1	001.0	54(2015 3 22-51 P	Sample		blank line 3	27300003 #4		3469187 48		1143412 88	4.0	21171664 #4		1129700 57		1736959 18	47	14874
* 1	004.0	5/4/2015 3 24 42 P	Sample		blarik line 4	27551956.01	42	3483306 58	1.5	1145399.36	15	21620650 34	4.4	1158719.84	5.6	1766205 59	62	1535
* [005.D	54001532629 P	Sample		blank line 5	28505293.49	43	3602592.17	21	1167725.40	78	22229783.63	87	1171168.78	25	1825202.38	2.5	1564
C	0.800	5/4/2015 3 29/21 P	Sample		1.5 Pd Au 10bilayers sox	25778091 20	45	3202810.74	2.9	1032587 55	3.1	20351258.78	49	1079039.94	4.5	1660638.39	4.7	13940
* 1	007.0	542015 3 31:33 P	Sample		1:5 Pd:Au 10bilayers sox	27588909.67	8.5	3457456.90	2.4	1122363.89	5.3	21634194.22	59	1155891.14	3.7	1778467.39	5.5	1516
* 1	0.800	5/4/2015 3 33 37 P	Sample		1.5 Pd Au 10bilayers sox	28252698.33	8.8	3524799.97	\$7	1135643.97	2.8	22198310.63	52	1175882.15	8.1	1827030.34	75	1550
* 1	0.000	54/2015 3.35/36 P	Sample		1.5 Pd Au 10bilayers sox	28675436.74	59	3581648.95	6.6	1161090.83	6.1	22332841.75	6.8	1184331.36	70	1835295.58	76	1601
F	010.D	5/4/2015 3 37 32 P	Sample		1.5 Pd.Au 10bilayers sox	29072091.48	3.2	3600145.72	3.7	1151223.83	3.1	22297234.42	3.1	1166936.03	2.9	1841592.32	2.4	1573
۳ ۲	011.0	5/4/2015 3 41 34 P	Sample		1:1 Pd Au 10bilayers sox	29505835.48	58	3642101.25	59	1161716.71	6.8	22722014.95	5.0	1203415.33	5.8	1922388.16	5.5	15997
۳ ۲	012.D	5/4/2015 3 /43:30 P	Sample		1:1 Pd:Au 10bilayers sox	29189887.82	74	3589130.67	7.2	1137007.44	2.4	22308759.04	8.4	1181510.69	7.0	1880213.98	6.2	15825
۳ ۲	011.0	5442015 3 45 27 P	Sample		1:1 Pd:Au 10bilayers sox	29422854 55	47	3600545.98	(1144899.24	50	22287249.79	3.6	1190223.30	4.9	1913498.28	5.5	15912
ſ	014.D	5/4/2015 3:47:14 P	Sample		1:1 Pd Au 10bilayers sox	29313478.73	4.7	3570328.14	4.0	1144093.15	4.8	22548538.04	4.0	1201902.03	47	1902844.25	42	15722
4 1	015.0	5/4/2015 3 49 13 P	Sample	1	1 1 Pd Au 10bilayers sox	28770007.65	10	3488141.85	4.4	1116052.48	6.5	22087474 75	\$1	1170235.23	4.8	1851035.11	45	15660
-						× Cathente	e Curue - 1//1mm	1		24								_
5 6		Step 1 -					6 6 6	Process Batch	Curve Fitz Linner	+ Origen	diask officer	* Weight 140	T TTO 1					
							IS Levout											
tep 1:001	.0					23 No [1) No available ca	alibration points	24 Mg	[1] No availab	le calibration point	n 27	Al [1] No availab	de calibration po	ints 2	8 Si [1] No ava	ilable calibration p	oints :
+						x10 *	1		*10	*			x10 ⁺			x107		
x10 I	1					E 0.5	-		- g =	5		5	0.5		2	3 0.5-		
0-						_			2.0			1	22					
		50			1	00 0	4	50		04	5.0		04	50		04	5.0	
		Ma	55			20.0.11		Conc			Conc		C-1118	Conc		-	Cone	
						x10 1	i no available ca	interation poests	×10	1	campration points	- P	x101	ore camprason pr		x101	Anabre Canorabor	points
+10.8	1 1					8			12 0			10			2			
1000						5 **	1		5.4	1		8	0.54		5	3 9.51		
8-	1	150			2	0 0	Ļ		_	0	-		0			0		
		Ma	55					5.0 Conc			5.0 Conc			5.0 Conc			5.0 Core	
10						115 In [1] No available c	alibration points	118 Se	[1] No availa	ble calibration poin	6 5 19	7 Au [1] No availa	able calibration p	points			_
						×10 '			*10				xi0.					
#70 [#]						5 05	1		5 0	5		8	05					
0-						-	-									_		
		250			3		1	50	-	P-1	5.0		04	50	-			
		Ma	65					Conc			Conc			Conc				

• The data is shown for each element and the actual spectrum is in the bottom left pane. The bottom right pane has no use for this type of analysis.

- To export, right click on the data table heading or click the File menu. Go to export and select which option you would like. Most users prefer Export Table. You can also export only selected samples and elements with Export Selected Area.
- Try out as many combinations as you want. They are all separate excel files so there is no downside to experimenting.

10. Tuning the Instrument

We do not typically allow students to tune the instrument. This is for various reasons and mainly maintains the integrity of the data you are collecting and allows for the tracking of the tune values over time to monitor changes in instrument parameters. The only exception to this is that when switching from laser to liquids mode you must do a <u>P/A Factor tune</u>.

10.1. Selecting a Tune File

- Before running a sample you must select the appropriate tune file for the mode you are running in. To do this, open the Tune Panel. See <u>Section 6. General Software Overview</u> for more information.
- The Tune Panel will look like this:

ICP-MS Tuning - Sensi	tivity AT	UNE.U										×
<u>File T</u> ine <u>A</u> cq. Param	s AL <u>S</u>	Meters M	Maintenance <u>I</u>	Log <u>H</u> elp								
				🍋								
		MO	MTT I	AUTO	1 🚘 🥇							
												_
Tune File atune.u —	C:\ICPN	AH\1\7500	4									-
🖻 Plasma Parameters	3			m/s		Banga	Count	Mean	PSD(%)			
RF Power	1500	[1500]	W	112.			Count	mean	1130[/6]			
RF Matching	1.65	[1.65]	v	7								
Smpl Depth	8.0	[8.0]	mm	59	2							
Torch-H	0.5	[0.5]	mm	35								
Torch-V	-0.3	[-0.3]	mm	89	2	0 🔛						
Carrier Gas	1.01	[1.01]	L/min L/min			0 2 3						
Nakeup Gas	0.15	[0.10]	L/ min	20								
S/C Temp	, 0.10	[0.10]	Tha Tha	15	5/140 2	0 1						
Ton Lenses	2	[4]	dego	13								
Extract 1	0.6	10.61	v	70.	/140 2	0 🔛						
Extract 2	-102.5	[-102.5]	v			0 21						
Omega Bias-ce	-26	[-26]	v						*******			
Omega Lens-ce	-0.2	[-0.2]	v		2	0 =						
Cell Entrance	-30	[-30]	v									
-QP Focus	2	[2]	v		2							
Cell Exit	-30	[-30]	v		2							
🕀 Q-Pole Parameters	8											
- AMU Gain	130	[130]			2	0						_
··· AMU Offset	125	[125]								Start		
- Axis Gain	0.9999	[0.9999]				0 =				o: Integration T	ime:010 se	
- Axis Offset	-0.05	[-0.05]			2				_	Stop	110. 0.10 300	Ŭ
QP Blas	-3.0	[-3.0]	v							Help Sampling Pe	riod: 0.72 ser	с
- Octpole Parameter	rs A co				2	0 🔛						
OCTP RF	160	[160]	V			0 21					11.	
- Peaction Cell	-0.0	[-0.0]	v		2					🗖 Auto Ve	rt. Range	
Reaction Mode	OFF	[OFF]										
H2 Gas	0.0	[0.0]	mL/min									
He Gas	3.5	[3.5]	mL/min									
Optional Gas	0	[0]	ş									
Detector Paramete	ers											
Discriminator	8.0	[8.0]	mV									
-Analog HV	1750	[1750]	v									
Pulse HV	1090	[1090]	V									
												IDLE

- The parameters that are displayed when you open the tune panel are the ones that were used last and it will always say atune.u. When you select a tune file and close the window, atune.u is populated with those tune values and is used by the instrument. Do not be alarmed if you had loaded a tune file and when the window reopened it said atune.u.
- To load the tune file you need, check if it is in the dropdown box or click File → Load Tune File or click the open folder. Select the proper tune file. If you are doing laser ablation, choose LATUNE.U for standard mode or select whatever tune file you need to. For liquids, select either nogas.u, he.u, or h2.u depending on what mode you are running in. For standard mode without the ORS, choose nogas.u. For helium of hydrogen mode with the ORS, select he.u or h2.u, respectively.
- For liquids, you will want to rinse the probe before starting any runs or any tuning. To do this, simply choose rinse from the ALS drop down menu. After about 30 seconds and ensuring that the rinse water has made it through the pump, choose ALS→Home.

10.2. P/A Factor Tuning (Liquids)

- When switching from laser ablation to liquids, you must perform a P/A Factor tune. To do
 this, set up the hardware and uncap the P/A tune solution. For more help on hardware
 setup, see <u>Section 3. Hardware Setup</u> and <u>Section 5.1. Setting up the Hardware</u>. For the
 P/A tune, the ISTD tube must be in the 2% nitric bottle. See <u>Section 5.1.3. Internal Standard
 Tubing Setup</u> for more information.
- Make sure to have rinsed the probe prior to this. To do this, simply choose rinse from the ALS drop down menu. After about 30 seconds and ensuring that the rinse water has made it through the pump, choose ALS→Home.
- Load the method file P_A.M by selecting Method → Load. Enter the Tune Panel and load nogas.u. For more help see <u>Section 10.1. Selecting a Tune File.</u>

ICP-MS Tuning - Sensi	tivity AT	UNE.U										• 💌
<u>File Tune Acq. Param</u>	s AL <u>S</u>	Meters I	Maintenance <u>L</u>	og <u>H</u> elp								
						•						
		MO	M++	AUTO		- ?						
Tune File atune.u —	C:\ICPN	AH\1\7500	4									•
- Plasma Parameters	3					Dama	- C		DCD/84			
RF Power	1500	[1500]	W		m/z	Hang	e Lound	Mean	HSD[%]			
RF Matching	1.65	[1.65]	v		7	20						
···· Smpl Depth	8.0	[8.0]	mm			20						
- Torch-H	0.5	[0.5]	mm		59	20	_					
- Torch-V	-0.3	[-0.3]	mm		89	20	-					
Carrier Gas	1.01	[1.01]	L/min									
Makeup Gas	0.15	[0.15]	L/min		205	20						
Nebulizer Pump	0.10	[0.10]	rps		150/140	20	X					
S/C Temp	2	[2]	aegc		136/140	120	_					
Entres 1		10.01			70/140	20						
Extract 1	102 5	[0.0]	v		_							
Extract 2	-102.5	[-102.3]	v			20	E					
Omega Dias-Ce	-0.2	[-20]	v			20						
Cell Entrance	-30	[-30]	v			100						
OP Focus	2	[20]	v			20	e					
Cell Exit	-30	[-30]	v			00	'লাৰা					
- O-Pole Parameters						20	<u> </u>					
- AMU Gain	130	[130]			_	20	N •					
- AMU Offset	125	[125]			_					Start		
- Axis Gain	0.9999	[0.9999]				20						
-Axis Offset	-0.05	[-0.05]				20	21			Stop	Integration Lime: U.10	sec
QP Bias	-3.0	[-3.0]	v			20				Hale	Sampling Period: 0.72	sec
🗆 🖯 Octpole Parameter	s					20	2			neip		
OctP RF	160	[160]	v								n	
OctP Bias	-6.0	[-6.0]	v			20	<u> </u>				Auto Vert. Bange	
H Reaction Cell												
Reaction Mode	OFF	[OFF]	ent (enie									
HZ Gas	0.0	[0.0]	mL/min									
He Gas	3.5	[3.5]	mL/mln									
- Detector Paramete		[0]	15									
Discriminator	8.0	10 81	mV									
- Analog HV	1750	[1750]	v									
Pulse HV	1090	[1090]	v									
		(2000)	1									
												IDI F
												IDLE //

- Select Tune \rightarrow P/A Factor. A dialogue box will appear. Click the following:
 - o Load masses from acquisition method
 - Make sure the tune vial is selected with the P/A solution in it. It is usually in 5. Make sure all the rinse vials are open.
 - o Click ok
- The tune will automatically commence. Once it is done, a dialogue will appear that asks if you want to adopt the new factors. To decide whether they should be adopted or not, look at the report pad that has opened. You should see no more than 6 elements without a number value. If that is the case, select yes to adopt the new factors. If that is not the case, select no and contact the lab manager for more help.
- Be sure to recap the tune solution and load the appropriate tune file you need. Also, remember to load the method you need before continuing to run samples.

11. Preferred Isotopes and Interferences

This section will describe a few simple explanations and examples of what isotopes are preferred and some common interferences. The periodic table on the next page is a good starting point for anyone to use, but does not apply to everyone's samples or matrices. You will need to use your best judgment when choosing what isotopes to choose and how to avoid interferences. If you routinely have problems with interferences, or you aren't sure, talk to your research advisor or the lab manager for more information. Interference equations may be useful in this case.

Things to consider when choosing isotopes:

- What things will add up to the same mass as my sample? Is there a lot of this?
 - This can help you narrow down if there will even be an issue. For example, if I am worried about MgO interfering with my phosphorous 30, but there is negligible amounts of magnesium in my sample, then I can probably ignore this and use the helium ORS mode to completely remove this.
- What isotopes have overlap with other elements? Will there be a lot of this overlapping element?
 - If I am trying to study ¹¹⁸In, but there also exists a ¹¹⁸Sn, then I don't have to worry if there is no tin in my sample, but if there is, I may have to consider other options.
- Do I need to use helium or hydrogen in the ORS? Will this completely remove the interference or will I still have to worry about it?
 - If the interference masses are heavily prevalent, then you cannot remove them completely. Most of the time it is easier to choose a different isotope. If this is not possible, talk to your research advisor or the lab manager for help.
- What other isotopes can I run for a selected element? Do I have many options and what are the natural abundances of these? If the abundance is extremely small, it will not be a good choice.
 - An example of this is iron. ⁵⁶Fe has a major interference with ArO. As those elements are very prevalent, we cannot remove this interference. We can look at the other isotopes of iron. ⁵⁸Fe is only 0.282% abundant and therefore is a poor choice when compared to ⁵⁷Fe which is 2.119% abundant. This means we should choose to analyze ⁵⁷Fe over ⁵⁶Fe for interference reasons and ⁵⁶Fe over ⁵⁸Fe for abundance reasons.

This type of questioning and reasoning should be applied to every choice of isotope you make. This can often be a lengthy process and this is why method development is crucial to getting good results and understanding what is happening inside the instrument.

A good resource for looking at isotopes of each element with a lot of information can be found at PTable.com and then select the isotope tab. <u>Link</u> provided.
¹ H]	Acquisition Isotope Recommendations															² He	
7 6 Li nogas -	7 Be nogas 25	Internal Standards and Masses Li 6 Sc 45 Ge 74 or 72 Rh 103 In 115 Tb 159 Lu 175 Bi 209				ses: Typical analytical mass (AMU) 66 68 Typical secondary analytical mass 11 10 12 14 N 16 Typical tune/ORS mode Secondary tune/ORS mode Most common interferences SO ₂ , SO ₂ H										¹⁶ O	¹⁹ F	20 Ne
nogas He	nogas He C ₂ ,C ₂ H													Н ₂ Не (НЕНе) N ₂ , СО, СОН	He — NOH	В Не (НЕНе) — О ₂ Н, О ₂	He — O ₂ H, SH	A
39 K He H ₂ ArH	44 40/43 Ca He H ₂ (40) CO ₂ , SiO, Ar	45 Sc nogas He CO ₂ H, SiO	47 He nogas PO, SC	49/48 51 Ti He 5, Ca ClC	V gas r	52 53/50 Cr He nogas ArC, CIOH, ArO	55 Mn He nogas KO	56 57/58 Fe He H ₂ ArO, Ni (56), ArOH	59 Co He nogas MgCl, CaOH	60 62 Ni He nogas ArO, CaO	63 65 He nogas ArNa, PO, TiO, SO ₂ H	66 68 Zn He nogas SO ₂ , SO ₂ H	69 71 Ga He nogas Ba ⁺⁺ , ArP	74 72 Ge He nogas Cl ₂ , ArS, KCl	75 As He nogas ArCl	78 80 Se He H ₂ Ar ₂ , BrH(80)	79 81 Br He nogas Ar ₂ H, ArK	84 Kr
85 87 Rb nogas He Sr(87)	88 86 Sr nogas He Kr(86)	89 Y nogas He	90 nogas —	91 93 Zr ; no; —	Nb gas r E	95 98 Mo nogas – BrO, Ru(98)	99 Tc	101 102 Ru nogas Pd(102)	103 Rh nogas —	105 106 Pd He nogas KO	107 109 Ag nogas Cd(106)	111 114 Cd nogas He MoO	115 In nogas He Sn(115)	118 120 Sn nogas —	123 121 Sb nogas —	125 128 Te nogas — Xe(128)	127 nogas —	¹³² Xe
133 Cs nogas —	137 138 Ba nogas — La(138)	139 La nogas —	178 nogas —	177 18: Hf , no – Ho	1 1 Ta gas r O	182 183 W nogas -	185 187 Re nogas — Os(187)	189 190 Os nogas —	193 191 Ir nogas — LuO(191)	195 194 Pt nogas —	197 Au nogas —	202 200 Hg nogas —	205 203 TI nogas —	208 207/206 Pb nogas —	209 Bi nogas —	209 Po	210 At	222 Rn
87 Fr	88 Ra	89 Ac		40 142 ce ogas - 32 Th ogas -	141 Pr nogas - 231 Pa	146 Nd nogas – 238 U nogas –	143 147 Pr 237 N nogas —	m ¹⁴⁷ Sn nogas – p ²⁴⁴ Pu nogas –	149 151 n Eu nogas – 242 243 I A	153 160 nogas — m ²⁴⁷ Cr	157 159 d Tk nogas – n ²⁴⁷ Bł	163 nogas - 251 Cf	164 165 y Ho nogas 252 Es	D 166 Fr nogas - 257 Fr	167 169 nogas TbO n 258 M	n ¹⁷² nogas – d ²⁵⁹ N	173 175 b Lu nogas - 0 262 Lr	

Tune modes and isotopes can be application specific and may not conform to the recommended setting described on this sheet. This is a typical example for common water samples. (Higher mass elements typically only have interferences from oxides of other high mass elements.)

12. Shutting Down the Instrument

12.1. Shutting Down with Liquids

To shut down the instrument follow these steps. Most of them are reverse of the setup procedure.

- 1. Put the ISTD tubing into the 2% Nitric bottle
- 2. Release the black peripump clamps and relieve the tension on the three tubes by unhooking them.
- 3. Send the autosampler probe home from the instrument control or tune panel. ALS \rightarrow Home
- 4. Turn off the autosampler and release the peripump tube clamp on the back.
- 5. Close all the rinse bottles.
- Shut off the plasma if not already done from the instrument control window. Select Plasma → Plasma off
- 7. Turn of the argon.
- 8. Turn off the water chiller. Wait at least 10 minutes after turning off the plasma to do this. (ES 128B)
- 9. Remove your samples and clean up any mess.
- 10. Notify the lab manager if anything needs to be repaired or replaced.

12.2. Shutting Down with Laser Ablation

To shut down the instrument follow the following steps. Most of them are reverse of the setup procedure.

- Shut off the plasma from the instrument control window. Select Plasma → Plasma off
- 2. Remove your sample from the laser ablation accessory.
- 3. Turn the He flow off in the laser ablation software.
- 4. Shut off the argon tank.
- 5. Turn off the water chiller. Wait at least 10 minutes after turning off the plasma to do this. (ES 128B)

13. Troubleshooting and Error Help

If you have an error or something goes wrong. Try to find a solution in the following pages or do some basic troubleshooting to determine the cause. If you can't find anything helpful and resolve the issue by yourself, contact the lab manager and they will assist with the problem.

13.1. Plasma Ignition

If the plasma won't light or shuts off, check the following:

Is the Argon tank on and is there 100 psi output shown on the left gauge of the regulator?

- If not, open the tank and use the knob on the regulator to increase the pressure to 100 psi if necessary.
- Check that the valve on the far left of the regulator is open.
- Check that the liquid argon tank has sufficient internal pressure. See the section on Liquid Argon Tank Operation for more information.

Is the Argon tank empty?

- If the tank valve is open and the required pressure cannot be obtained, the tank may be empty.
- Let the lab manager know so they can order a new one.
- Change the regulator from the liquid tank to the compressed argon tank located nearby. It has a sticker on it that says argon and should have a cap on the tank as well. These tanks are normally red.
- If you have trouble with this the lab manager can help. If they are not around, try to find another person who knows how to change a regulator.

Is the water chiller on?

- Typically if the water chiller isn't on, you will get an error specifying insufficient cooling water flow.
- Simply go into the adjoining room (ES 128B) and turn on the chiller.

Is the helium flow too high? (Laser Ablation only)

- If the helium flow is too high to start, the plasma may not light.
- Turn the flow to 50 mL/min and try to light again. After the plasma is fully lit, increase the flow slowly (by using the up arrow on the mass flow control panel) to the desired set point.

Did you hook up the drain tubing correctly?

- If the drain tubing wasn't hooked up correctly, the plasma chamber may be flooded.
- If this is the case, contact the lab manager as this will require cleaning and the instrument may be offline for a couple days.

If the plasma will not light after following these troubleshooting steps, try to write down the error produced when it shuts off or doesn't light and inform the lab manager.

13.2. Pumping Issues (Liquids Only)

If there are issues with your solution pumping. Try the following steps.

Are there any kinks in any of the lines?

- Check for any kinks or turns in the line that are too sharp and try to straighten them out.

Is the peristaltic pump hooked up correctly?

- The direction of the tubes hookup and the proper hookup are important. See <u>Section</u> <u>5.1.1 Peristaltic Pump Setup</u> for more information.

Did any of the tubing come undone?

- Occasionally the tubing comes undone and the solution will be pumped out onto the tray. Check if this is the case and then look at the next question before proceeding.
- Using gloves, hook up the tubing as it should be and push the disconnected tubing back together.

Is the nebulizer clogged?

- Look at the nebulizer where the tube goes in and look for anything that looks like a clog. Sometimes they are small and not very noticeable.
- If you find a clog, report it to the lab manager. The instrument is not usable until this is resolved.

13.3. Issues with Batch Files

Some users experience issues with batch files saving and communicating with the ICP-MS Top software. Some common issues and resolutions are listed below. For more information see <u>Section 9. Data Analysis Window</u> for more help with your respective analysis type.

Is the data not showing up after an acquisition finishes?

- Check to see that your DA Method is set up correctly. See <u>Section 9. Data Analysis</u> <u>Window</u> for more help.
- Is the proper display type selected? Choose from the different options on the right side of the toolbar to get either counts or concentrations to show up. It helps to select "Default Columns" and then count or conc mode.

Is the batch file not communicating with the ICP-MS Top software?

- Most of the time, this is due to a batch file name being too long and containing special characters. Limit the total character count to 8 and only use letters and numbers. Most of the time it is suggested to use the current date. (i.e. 05142015.b)
- If you made a complicated batch file name and tried to run a sample, you may have to restart the computer before you will be able to use the new, shorter named batch file to collect data. The ICP-MS will stay running while the computer restarts.

13.4. Data not Displaying at all in the Data Analysis Window

The DA Method editor can be a finicky portion of the DA window. If this is not set up correctly, your data may not show up at all, but fear not! The data is in the file, it just isn't displaying due to a configuration error. See <u>Section 9. Data Analysis Window</u> for more help with this.

Is your data analysis type set correctly for your analysis method?

- If you are running a time resolved analysis you need to change to timechart in the DA Method Editor under Data Analysis Method.
- If you are running a spectrum mode, you must ensure this is selected in the DA Method Editor under Data Analysis Method.

Is the Analyte List correctly populated?

- Check that you have imported your analyte list from your method file. In the DA Method Editor, select Analyte List and at the top choose Load List from Acquisition Method. Select your method.
- (Liquids) Once the analyte list is loaded, be sure to set the internal standards. For a list and instructions on this, see Section <u>9.2.1 Creating a Batch File</u>.

13.5. Issues with Noisy Data and High Backgrounds

Occasionally, the instrument will output really noisy data and the background signals will be very high and unstable or drop out suddenly. Try the following to remedy this. If this doesn't work, contact the lab manager. The other possibility for noisy signals is sample contamination or dirty tubing.

Does the background signal drop out for no reason?

- Try restarting the plasma to see if there is a torch grounding issue. If this does not work, try once more.
- See if the gas flows are consistent. Go to the instrument control panel and monitor the gas flows using the meters.

Is there a high background?

- (Liquids) Try rinsing the tubing with a 5% nitric solution to try to clear out the lines. If this doesn't work, the lines may need to be changed or your blank is too dirty.
- (Laser Ablation) Try letting the instrument warm up for longer with the helium flowing at the rate at which you wish to capture. Watch for the signals plateau with no slope such that the background is constant.
- (Laser Ablation) Allow more time between sample runs as there may be residual sample in the line that needs to be purged between acquisitions.